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Florida Case Law 

 
CASTOR v. STATE, 365 So.2d 701 (Fla. 1978) 

 
CHARLES CASTOR, PETITIONER, v. STATE OF FLORIDA, RESPONDENT. 

 
No. 52873. 

 
Supreme Court of Florida. 

 
October 5, 1978. 

 
As Corrected December 19, 1978. 

 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Marion County, W.T. Swigert, J. 
Page 702 
 
  Michael J. Minerva, Public Defender, Tallahassee, for 
petitioner. 
 
  Robert L. Shevin, Atty. Gen., and Wallace E. Allbritton, Asst. 
Atty. Gen., Tallahassee, for respondent. 
 
  ENGLAND, Chief Justice. 
 
    The decision of the First District Court of Appeal in this 
case, reported at 351 So.2d 375, is properly brought to us[fn1] 
to decide whether a contemporaneous objection is essential for 
appellate review when a trial judge re-instructs in response to a 
jury's request in a homicide case but omits a portion of the 
homicide instructions which we have declared essential for the 
jury's complete understanding. The district court essentially 
held that review is foreclosed when defense counsel has failed to 
"clearly request" re-instruction on homicide exclusions, despite 
our announcement in Hedges v. State, 172 So.2d 824 (Fla. 1965), 
that a failure to do so is error. 
 
    In Hedges we said: 
 
  "[I]n order to supply a complete definition of 
  manslaughter as a degree of unlawful homicide it is 
  necessary to include also a definition of the 
  exclusions. . . 
 
  It is proper for a judge to limit the repetition to 
  the charges requested. [Citation omitted.] However, 
  the repeated charges should be complete on the 
  subject involved. The giving of a partial instruction 
  fails to inform the jury fully and often leads to 
  undue emphasis on the part given as against the part 
  omitted. . . 
 
    In the instant case when the judge repeated his 
  charges on degrees of homicide he should have 
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  included the requested definitions of justifiable and 
  excusable homicide. Failure to do so erroneously left 
  with the jury an incomplete, and, potentially 
  misleading instruction."[fn2] 
 
    Charles Castor was charged by information with second degree 
murder. At the close of the evidence, the trial court properly 
instructed the jury on second and third degree murder, on 
manslaughter, on lesser included offenses,[fn3] on justifiable 
and excusable homicide, and on self-defense. After deliberating 
for approximately thirty minutes, the jury indicated that it 
desired re-instruction. Before the jury was brought back into the 
courtroom, this colloquy was held between the court and counsel: 
 
  "The Court: Counsel, do you think that we should — 
  that I should read all of the definitions to them or 
  would both of you stipulate and agree that only those 
  that they request would be read to them are necessary 
  to read? 
 
  [Castor's attorney]: I think we should read them all. 
 
  The Court: All right, bring them in. [Castor's 
  attorney]: You're talking about all lesser included 
  offenses, not the entire instructions. 
 
  [Prosecuting attorney]: We're not sure exactly what 
  they want yet." 
 
    The jury then assembled in the courtroom and asked 
 
  "to have the definition of the various charges read 
  to us again, second degree, third degree, 
  manslaughter." 
 
    The trial judge re-instructed on second and third degree murder, 
on manslaughter, and 
Page 703 
on the lesser included offenses, aggravated battery, aggravated 
assault, battery and assault. He did not, however, re-instruct on 
justifiable and excusable homicide. Following further 
deliberations the jury returned a verdict finding Castor guilty 
of murder in the third degree. 
 
    Castor appealed to the district court the trial court's failure 
to re-instruct on justifiable and excusable homicide. The 
district court found the point not properly preserved and 
affirmed Castor's conviction.[fn4] 
 
    Castor asserts here that his trial counsel did all that could 
reasonably be required to request the omitted instructions, and 
that he was barred from doing more by the trial court's failure 
to follow our requirement, found in the rules of criminal 
procedure,[fn5] that the court submit to counsel all proposed 
responses to a jury's questions. 
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    As a general matter, a reviewing court will not consider points 
raised for the first time on appeal. Dorminey v. State, 314 So.2d 134 
(Fla. 1975). Where the alleged error is giving or 
failing to give a particular jury instruction, we have invariably 
required the assertion of a timely objection. Febre v. State, 
158 Fla. 853, 30 So.2d 367 (1947); see Williams v. State, 285 So.2d 13 
(Fla. 1973). The requirement of a contemporaneous 
objection is based on practical necessity and basic fairness in 
the operation of a judicial system. It places the trial judge on 
notice that error may have been committed, and provides him an 
opportunity to correct it at an early stage of the proceedings. 
Delay and an unnecessary use of the appellate process result from 
a failure to cure early that which must be cured eventually. 
 
    To meet the objectives of any contemporaneous objection rule, 
an objection must be sufficiently specific both to apprise the 
trial judge of the putative error and to preserve the issue for 
intelligent review on appeal. See Rivers v. State, 307 So.2d 826 
(Fla. 1st DCA), cert. denied, 316 So.2d 285 (Fla. 1975); 
York v. State, 232 So.2d 767 (Fla. 4th DCA 1969). 
 
    These considerations compel us to conclude that in 
re-instruction cases like the present one, objections must be 
explicit. They must direct the attention of the trial judge to 
the purported error in a way which will allow him to respond in a 
timely fashion. 
 
    The record in the case before us highlights the problems posed 
by counsel's inexactitude. Trial counsel for Castor stated to the 
judge that the jury should be recharged on all legal definitions 
the jury may want and any lesser included charges, but he neither 
signaled the judge before nor after re-instruction that, for 
completeness, Hedges required that the instructions on 
justifiable and excusable homicide should also be restated. Nor 
did trial counsel object, before or after re-instruction, to the 
trial court's failure to follow our rule regarding the procedure 
for submitting to counsel all responses to a jury's questions. 
His failure to do either not only prevented the judge from 
correcting an inadvertent error, but it produced the delay and 
systemic cost which result from invoking both levels of the 
state's appellate structure for the application of a legal 
principle which was known and unambiguous at the time of trial. 
Except in the rare cases of fundamental error, moreover, 
appellate counsel must be bound by the acts of trial 
counsel.[fn6] 
 
    As a final point, Castor urges that, in reliance on Bagley v. 
State, 119 So.2d 400 (Fla. 1st DCA 1960), the trial court's 
failure to provide the jury with the complete re-instruction 
required by Hedges 
Page 704 
is indeed fundamental error.[fn7] Bagley, however, involved 
the court's initial instructions to the jury, not re-instructions 
in response to the jury's specific question. The difference is 
crucial if the doctrine of fundamental error is to remain a 
limited exception to the requirement that a trial judge must be 
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given an opportunity to correct his own errors. Brown v. 
State, 124 So.2d 481 (Fla. 1960); Jackson v. State, 307 So.2d 232 
(Fla. 4th DCA 1975). And see Henry v. State, 359 So.2d 864 
(Fla. 1978), pointing out (as was recognized in Hedges) the 
significance of the differences between original instructions to 
a jury and subsequent re-instruction. 
 
    For the case before us, we hold that where a jury has once been 
fully instructed on the applicable law of the case and later 
requests additional instructions, an appellate court will not 
review an alleged re-instruction error unless a timely and 
explicit objection is made to the trial judge.[fn8] Inasmuch as 
trial counsel for Castor did not present the trial court with an 
opportunity to cure a legal but non-fundamental error,[fn9] we 
affirm the decision of the district court declining to consider 
the error on appeal, and discharge the writ. 
 
    It is so ordered. 
 
    BOYD, OVERTON, HATCHETT and ALDERMAN, JJ., concur. 
 
[fn1] Art. V, § 3(b)(3), Fla. Const. 
 
 
[fn2] 172 So.2d at 826. In Hedges, the defendant was tried for 
first degree murder, and the judge originally gave instructions 
on all degrees of unlawful homicide and on justifiable and 
excusable homicide. After some deliberation, the jury requested 
that the instructions be read again; the trial judge then 
repeated his charges to the jury on unlawful homicide offenses, 
but refused the defendant's request that the definitions of 
justifiable and excusable homicide also be re-read. We reversed 
that decision. 
 
 
[fn3] Instructions were given on aggravated battery, aggravated 
assault, battery, and assault. 
 
 
[fn4] Castor also challenged the validity of his sentence on the 
ground it was imposed by a different judge than the one who had 
presided over his trial. Castor reasserts that argument here, but 
we agree with the district court that the argument lacks merit. 
 
 
[fn5] Fla.R.Crim.P. 3.410. 
 
 
[fn6] We recognized and reaffirmed this principle most recently 
in Clark v. State, 363 So.2d 331 (Fla. 1978), in which we 
announced the requirement of a contemporaneous objection for 
comments on a defendant's exercise of his right to remain silent. 
 
 
[fn7] For an error to be so fundamental that it may be urged on 
appeal though not properly preserved below, the asserted error 
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must amount to a denial of due process. State v. Smith, 240 So.2d 807 
(Fla. 1970). 
 
 
[fn8] Recently in Henry v. State, 359 So.2d 864 (Fla. 1978), 
Justice Sundberg traced the development of jury re-instruction 
principles and the doctrine, articulated in Hedges, that 
limited reinstructions are permissible if complete. He concluded, 
however, and the Court agreed, that it is not an abuse of 
discretion for a trial judge to limit re-charge to a direct 
response to the jury's specific request. The need for a 
contemporaneous objection was not an issue in the Henry case. 
 
 
[fn9] There is no assertion by Castor that, except for the 
alleged re-instruction error, he did not otherwise receive a fair 
trial. 
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Florida Case Law 

 
FERGUSON v. STATE, 417 So.2d 639 (Fla. 1982) 

 
JOHN ERROL FERGUSON, APPELLANT, v. STATE OF FLORIDA, APPELLEE. 

 
No. 55137. 

 
Supreme Court of Florida. 

 
July 15, 1982. 

 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Dade County, Richard S. Fuller, 
J. 
Page 640 
 
  Michael S. Hacker of Hacker, Phelps & Matters, Miami, for 
appellant. 
 
  Jim Smith, Atty. Gen., and Margarita Esquiroz and Calvin L. 
Fox, Asst. Attys. Gen., Miami, for appellee. 
 
  ADKINS, Justice. 
 
    This is a direct appeal from an order adjudging the appellant 
guilty of six counts of murder in the first degree, two counts of 
attempted murder in the first degree, and three counts of robbery 
with a firearm, and imposing sentences of death and imprisonment. 
We have jurisdiction. Art. V, § 3(b)(1), Fla. Const. 
 
    On July 27, 1977, at approximately 8:15 p.m. the defendant, 
posing as an employee of the power company, requested permission 
from Margaret Wooden to enter her Carol City home and check the 
electrical outlets. After gaining entry and checking several 
rooms, the defendant drew a gun and tied and blindfolded Miss 
Wooden. He then let two men into the house who joined the 
defendant in searching for drugs and money. 
 
    Some two hours later, the owner of the house, Livingston 
Stocker, and five friends returned home. The defendant, who 
identified himself to Miss Wooden as "Lucky," and his cohorts 
tied, blindfolded and searched the six men. All seven victims 
were then moved from the living room to the northeast bedroom. 
 
    Shortly thereafter, Miss Wooden's boyfriend, Miller, entered 
the house. He too was bound and searched. Then he and Miss Wooden 
were moved to her bedroom and the other six victims returned to 
the living room. 
Page 641 
 
    At some point one intruder's mask fell, revealing his face to 
the others. Miller and Wooden were kneeling on the floor with 
their upper bodies lying across the bed. Wooden heard shots from 
the living room then saw a pillow coming toward her head. She was 
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shot. She saw Miller get shot then heard the defendant run out of 
the room. She managed to get out and run to a neighbor's house to 
call the police. 
 
    When the police arrived they found six dead bodies. All had 
been shot in the back of the head, their hands tied behind their 
backs. One of the victims, Johnnie Hall, had survived a shotgun 
blast to the back of his head. He testified to the methodical 
execution of the other men. 
 
    On September 15, 1977, the defendant and three co-defendants 
were indicted for the offense. Adolphus Archie, the "wheelman", 
was allowed to plead guilty to second degree murder and a 
twenty-year concurrent sentence on all counts in exchange for 
testimony at trial. He testified he'd dropped the defendant, 
Marvin Francois, and Beauford White in the Carol City area to 
"rip off" a drug house. He didn't see the actual shooting but 
later saw unfamiliar weapons and jewelry in Beauford's and 
Francois' possession. 
 
    The defendant was tried alone and convicted on all counts. 
After an advisory sentencing hearing the jury recommended death. 
The judge followed that recommendation. 
 
    Four issues are raised on appeal. One is patently without 
merit. The death penalty in Florida as prescribed in section 
921.141, Florida Statutes (1977), has been upheld repeatedly 
against arguments that it constitutes cruel and unusual 
punishment or violates the constitutional guaranties of equal 
protection and due process. See Gregg v. Georgia, 428 U.S. 153, 
96 S.Ct. 2909, 49 L.Ed.2d 859 (1976); Proffitt v. Florida, 428 U.S. 242, 
96 S.Ct. 2960, 49 L.Ed.2d 918 (1976); Spinkellink v. 
Wainwright, 578 F.2d 582 (5th Cir. 1978). 
 
    A second issue raised by defendant was that the trial court had 
failed to provide written findings in support of the sentence 
of death. § 921.141(3), Fla. Stat. (1977). Inasmuch as the 
supplemental record includes the trial judge's written findings 
this issue is now moot. 
 
    The third issue involves the following allegedly improper 
comment by the prosecution in closing argument: "[N]ot only did 
[defense counsel] ask you to find a scapegoat for Mr. Ferguson's 
guilt, he puts the blame on someone else who has already been 
found guilty, Marvin Francois." A victim had identified Francois 
as an accomplice and the wheelman also implicated Francois. The 
defendant thus argues that the above comment said to the jury, if 
Francois is guilty then, ipso facto, defendant must be guilty. 
 
    There are several reasons we decline to find reversible error 
in this comment. First, the only objection made to the comment 
was a general one, followed by a motion for a mistrial. It is 
well settled that objections must be made with sufficient 
specificity to apprise the trial court of the potential error and 
to preserve the point for appellate review. Castor v. State, 
365 So.2d 701 (Fla. 1978); Clark v. State, 363 So.2d 331 (Fla. 

Page 2 of 10FERGUSON v. STATE, 417 So.2d 639 (Fla. 1982)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

7



1978). The desirability and need for specified grounds also apply 
to motions for mistrials. A mistrial is a device used to halt the 
proceedings when the error is so prejudicial and fundamental that 
the expenditure of further time and expense would be wasteful if 
not futile. Johnsen v. State, 332 So.2d 69 (Fla. 1976). Even if 
the comment is objectionable on some obvious ground, the proper 
procedure is to request an instruction from the court that the 
jury disregard the remarks. A motion for mistrial is addressed to 
the sound discretion of the trial judge and "the power to declare 
a mistrial and discharge the jury should be exercised with great 
care and should be done only in cases of absolute necessity." 
Salvatore v. State of Florida, 366 So.2d 745, 750 (Fla. 1978), 
cert. denied, 444 U.S. 885, 100 S.Ct. 177, 62 L.Ed.2d 115 
(citations omitted). Even if the general objection and request 
for a mistrial properly preserved this point for appellate 
review, we find that 
Page 642 
the trial judge correctly denied the motion. The comment was made 
on rebuttal in response to the theory presented by the defense 
during its closing argument that Francois and White had committed 
the crime and the defendant had never even been in the house, but 
had been misidentified by the victims. The prosecutor's comment 
fell within the bounds of a "fair reply" which is permissible in 
this instance. See Brown v. State, 367 So.2d 616 (Fla. 1979). 
Viewed in this context, the comment on Francois' guilt was not 
sufficiently prejudicial to warrant a mistrial in this case. Cf. 
Thomas v. State, 202 So.2d 883 (Fla. 3d DCA 1967) (prosecutor 
told jury of accomplice's conviction during voir dire and again 
during trial); and Moore v. State, 186 So.2d 56 (Fla. 3d DCA 
1966) (judge announced co-defendant's guilty plea to jury as 
explanation for recess during trial). The fact that a jury hears 
of an accomplice's guilt does not necessarily constitute 
reversible error. See, e.g., Sanders v. State, 241 So.2d 430 
(Fla. 3d DCA 1970); Walters v. State, 217 So.2d 615 (Fla. 2d 
DCA 1969); Vitiello v. State, 167 So.2d 629 (Fla. 3d DCA 
1964); Grisette v. State, 152 So.2d 498 (Fla. 1st DCA 1963). 
 
    Defendant's final point on appeal concerns the testimony of 
Adolphus Archie, the "wheelman" who was allowed to plead to 
second degree murder for testifying. On direct examination Archie 
stated that the defendant knew Joe Swain (the person who 
allegedly orchestrated the killings) because "the first time . . 
. my first time in prison, all three of us was together." A 
general objection was overruled and a motion for mistrial denied. 
Initially, we reiterate our emphasis on the importance of stating 
specific grounds for objections and motions for mistrials. Also, 
especially in an instance such as this, a curative instruction 
should be requested. The defendant now contends that a prior 
imprisonment was irrelevant to his guilt or innocence in this 
case; the only result would be to show the defendant's "bad 
character." Such remarks may be erroneously admitted yet not be 
so prejudicial as to require reversal. Darden v. State, 329 So.2d 287 
(Fla. 1976), cert. denied, 429 U.S. 1036, 97 S.Ct. 
729, 50 L.Ed.2d 747 (1977); Thomas v. State, 326 So.2d 413 
(Fla. 1975). In Smith v. State, 365 So.2d 405 (Fla. 3d DCA 
1978), the court noted that any prejudice arising from the 
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admission of testimony indicating defendant's prior incarceration 
could have been corrected by an instruction to the jury to 
disregard the testimony. The court held that in the absence of a 
defense request for such an instruction, the trial court properly 
denied the motion for a mistrial. Our review of this record 
persuades us that the admission of Archie's testimony in this 
matter was not so prejudicial as to warrant a reversal. See 
Clark v. State, 363 So.2d 331 (Fla. 1978). 
 
    The defendant in this case has not specifically attacked the 
sufficiency of the evidence supporting the conviction. It is 
nonetheless our duty to review the entire record. Tibbs v. 
State, 337 So.2d 788 (Fla. 1978). It is abundantly clear that 
the evidence was sufficient and we therefore uphold the 
conviction. 
 
    We have also conducted an independent review of the sentencing 
proceedings and trial court's findings in aggravation and 
mitigation. Harvard v. State, 375 So.2d 833 (Fla. 1977). That 
court found: 
 
    In support of this determination, the Court makes the following 
Findings of Fact relative to aggravating circumstances, 
consistent with Section 921.141(5) Florida Statutes. 
 
    (a) The crime for which the defendant was sentenced was 
committed while the defendant was under sentence of imprisonment. 
He had been convicted in The Circuit Court of the Eleventh 
Judicial Circuit in Case No. 76-4822, On September 16, 1976, of 
resisting an officer with violence and had been sentenced to The 
State Penitentiary for eighteen months to be followed by two 
years of probation. The sentence in the 76-4822 case had not been 
terminated and the case was still open. By stipulation the 
evidence in the subject case was adopted in the Probation 
Violation case and the probation was revoked by this Court on May 
25, 1978. 
Page 643 
 
    (b) At the time of the crime for which this defendant was 
sentenced he had previously been convicted of three felonies 
involving the use or threat of violence to some person; 
 
  1. Eleventh Judicial Circuit No. Cr. 2237, Assault 
    with Intent to Commit Rape, October 15, 1965, Judge 
    Harold R. Vann, sentence ten years. 
 
  2. Eleventh Judicial Circuit Case No. 69-9963, 
    Robbery, February 22, 1971, Judge Alto Adams. 
 
  3. Eleventh Judicial Circuit Case No. 76-4822, 
    resisting officer with violence to his person. 
    Eighteen months State Prison, followed by two years 
    probation. September 16, 1976, Judge Alan R. 
    Schwartz. 
 
    (c) The defendant, in committing the crime for which he is 
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sentenced, knowingly created a great risk of death to many 
persons. For a number of hours the defendant and others held at 
bay, tied and otherwise incapacitated any one who entered the 
premises following this defendant's original entry thereto. The 
original resident, Miss Wooden, was first tied and about two 
hours later Mr. Stocker and his five friends arrived. They were 
confronted and under threat of injury, tied and silenced. 
Thereafter Miss Wooden's boy friend, Michael Miller, arrived and 
was tied and placed with the others. We can only speculate as to 
what would have happened had additional people such as friends or 
delivery personnel shown up during the course of this crime. 
Suffice it to say that all eight people were shot and six of 
these people died as a result of the gunshot wounds inflicted 
upon them during the perpetration of the enumerated crime of 
robbery. The evidence indicated that the sole person to initially 
be robbed was victim Stocker, but because a young lady and her 
boy friend also resided in the home (unknown to the defendant and 
his accomplices when the crime was planned), and that Stocker 
arrived with five friends automatically placed all of them in a 
position of being exterminated. 
 
    (e)(g) The crime for which this defendant has been sentenced 
was committed for the purpose of avoiding or preventing a lawful 
arrest and to disrupt or hinder the lawful exercise of law 
enforcement. The evidence is myriad as to the effort put forth by 
the participants in this crime in making certain that their crime 
of robbery would go undetected. These include but are not 
necessarily limited to factors such as the avoidance of touching 
areas where the prints might be left; the use of barrels of 
weapons they carried to turn lights on or off; the application of 
grease in the car used, the use of masks; the hiding of one of 
the automobiles involved and the placing in the junk yard the 
other; the disposal of guns that were used by throwing them into 
the Miami River and the ultimate attempt to annihilate all 
possible witnesses to the robbery. It's obvious that great care 
was used by the participants while inside the residence or the 
vehicles in that only one out of more than five hundred 
fingerprints could be directly attributed to any of the four 
participants in this crime. 
 
    (d)(f) The crime for which the defendant has been sentenced was 
committed while engaged in a robbery for pecuniary gain. A 
substantial amount of money, jewelry and other personal effects 
were taken from the various victims or in hiding places or 
drawers in the residence and the money was divided equally among 
the four perpetrators of the robbery at a meeting following the 
escape from the residence of the crime. 
 
    (h) This crime was especially heinous, atrocious and cruel. The 
defendant first approached the house posing as a Florida Power 
and Light employee and went through Mr. Stocker's residence, in 
the company of Miss Wooden, presumably checking on electrical 
outlets. Finally he pressed a gun to the back of Miss Wooden's 
neck and told her to remain quiet while he went about his other 
business. He tied her hands behind her back and then on numerous 
occasions had her moving in and around the house. He subsequently 
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put a stocking around her eyes and then a towel and forced her to 
lie down on her bed. He thn [sic.] got her up and took her 
blindfold off and made her respond to the front door 
Page 644 
where a visitor had approached. While she was talking to this 
visitor with her hands tied behind her back, a pistol was pointed 
at her a short distance away where the defendant was hiding 
behind the front door. 
 
    She was then taken back to her room blindfolded and told to lay 
across the bed. Other men came into the house and she was told 
that these men would be good to her. She heard voices moving 
around the house and was asked for gloves. One of the 
participants said her hands were tied too loosely and he re-tied 
her hands and her blindfold. She was tied so tightly that it 
affected her breathing because she was an asthmatic and was 
required to take medication to aid her. As she was laying across 
the bed she could hear people ransacking the house and was asked 
to disclose the location of her purse so that it could also be 
examined. She was unblindfolded and told to determine the 
ownership of a car which was parked outside and at that time she 
noticed that all the participants in this crime were carrying 
weapons. Following her identification of the cadillac she was 
returned to her room, blindfolded and put back on the bed. Almost 
two hours passed until Stocker arrived. She was told to be quiet 
and she said, "Don't hurt me, I'll be good". She was crying and 
thought of dying. 
 
    She was blindfolded again and returned to the living room where 
six men were laying on the floor. Two of them were in the dining 
area and four in the living room. Their hands were tied behind 
their back and the defendant and his co-conspirators were going 
through their pockets and asking for money and drugs. She watched 
as a shotgun was brought out of Mr. Stocker's room and one of the 
men put the shotgun to her head and said, "Give us something or 
we will kill her". All seven people were then moved into the 
northeast bedroom where all of them were pleading for their 
lives. One of the victims was heard to have said that he had been 
brought up with one of the defendants and shouldn't be hurt. 
 
    She next heard Michael Miller scream as he came into the house. 
She yelled to them not to hurt him. Mr. Miller was then tied, 
searched and brought into the bedroom. Ferguson then took Miss 
Wooden and Mr. Miller back to their bedroom with Ferguson again 
helping her as she moved along. Ferguson told her not to worry 
that everything was going to be alright and she and Miller were 
instructed to kneel down next to the bed with their bodies across 
the bed. She then heard some sounds that sounded like shots from 
the other part of the house and saw a pillow coming towards her 
head. She was then shot and then watched Michael get shot. She 
then heard Ferguson run out of the room. She screamed 
hysterically for Michael, then got up and got her blindfold off 
and saw the dead men in the other room. She was able to open the 
front door and ran screaming to the next door neighbor's house. 
 
    While the six men remained in Stocker's bedroom Stocker was 
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heard to cry to God for His help in stopping what he thought was 
going to take place. Stocker was told "Shut up nigger" (all 
participants and victims of this crime were of the black race) 
and his prayers were further interrupted by a shotgun blast to 
the back of his head. The other gentlemen in the room were then 
methodically shot by either a shotgun or a pistol into the backs 
of their heads. Miraculously one of this group survived as did 
Miss Wooden. The method of execution used by this defendant and 
his co-conspirators reflects not only an absolute lack of concern 
for human life or dignity but also that of a consciousless or 
pitiless individual. 
 
    A careful consideration of all matters presented to the Court 
compels the following Findings of Fact relating to mitigating 
circumstances as specified by Section 921.141(6) Florida 
Statutes: 
 
    (a) The defendant does have a significant history of prior 
criminal activity. (see aggravating circumstances Supra) 
 
    (b)(f) The defendant was not under the influence of any extreme 
mental or emotional disturbance and his capacity to appreciate 
the criminality of his conduct or to conform his conduct to the 
requirements of law was not substantially impaired. 
Page 645 
 
    At the time of his arraignment on the instant charges his 
counsel entered a plea of "not guilty by reason of insanity". The 
Court appointed three disinterested psychiatrists; Drs. Harry 
Graff, Charles Mutter and Albert Jaslow. Subsequent thereto Dr. 
Norman Reichenberg was also appointed to do psychological 
testings. 
 
    This defendant has a history of mental disorder and has 
previously been committed to The State Hospital. He was found 
competent prior to his sentencing in 1976, thereafter concluded 
this period of time in The State Prison System and was placed on 
probation. Following the filing of the reports by the referenced 
physicians and in a pre-trial conference counsel for the 
defendant, after consultation with his client, indicated that he 
was not going to present the issue of insanity to this jury. This 
Court specifically found that the defendant was competent to 
stand trial, to understand the seriousness of the charges and 
able to assist his counsel in his defense. There is nothing that 
would indicate that this defendant did not recognize the 
criminality of his conduct at the time of the commission of the 
referenced offenses. The evidence requires a finding that 
defendant was sane at the time of the commission of the instant 
offense consistent with the standards of the "M'Naghten Rule". 
 
    This defendant's conduct throughout the entire course of this 
crime from planning state through escape is indicative of a[n] 
individual who had an absolute understanding of the events and 
consequences thereof. 
 
    (c) The victims of this crime were not participants in the 
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defendant's conduct and did not consent to the crimes involved. 
 
    (d) The defendant was a principal participant in the planning 
and execution of the robbery plans and all actions following the 
leaving of the scene of the crime which were designed to aid in 
avoiding detection. His participation constituted a major part of 
the total criminal activity involved. He was personally 
responsible for shooting two of the victims, killing one of them. 
 
    (e) There is nothing in the evidence in this case that would 
indicate that this defendant was under extreme duress or under 
the substantial domination of any other person. He was a[n] 
active participating principal throughout the course of these 
crimes, gave directions and dictated to some extent directions to 
be followed by others involved. 
 
    (g) There is nothing about the defendant's age of approximately 
thirty years which in any way could be considered a mitigating 
factor in this case. 
 
    Upon consideration it was at the time of the sentencing, and is 
now, during the formulation of the written Order, the inescapable 
conclusion of the Court that sufficient aggravating circumstances 
exist and that no mitigating circumstances exist which could 
possibly outweigh the aggravating circumstances. Accordingly, 
this Court agrees with the recommendation of the trial jury that 
the crime involved in this case justifies, warrants and cries out 
for the imposition of the death penalty. 
 
    The only possible mitigating circumstances involved the 
defendant's mental state and his ability to appreciate the 
criminality of his conduct. § 921.14(6)(b) and (f), Florida 
Statutes (1977). In rejecting these the sentencing judge here, 
just as in Mines v. State, 390 So.2d 332, 337 (Fla. 1980), 
cert. denied, 447 U.S. 1, 101 S.Ct. 1994, 64 L.Ed.2d 681 
(1981), misconceived the standard to be applied in assessing the 
existence of these mitigating factors. Apparently the judge 
applied the test for insanity, just as he did in Ferguson v. 
State, 417 So.2d 631 (1982). The sentence in the latter case was 
vacated and the case was remanded to the trial judge for 
sentencing. We must follow the same procedure here. 
 
    The trial court's finding in aggravation that defendant 
knowingly created a great risk of death to many persons was 
improper. In White v. State, 403 So.2d 331 (March 20, 1981), we 
held that said aggravating circumstance was inapplicable with 
regard to defendant's accomplice, Beauford White, and for the 
reasons expressed therein we hold likewise in the case sub 
judice. 
Page 646 
 
    Also improper was the finding, as an aggravating circumstance, 
that defendant was under a sentence of imprisonment at the time 
that he committed the crimes for which he was sentenced. At the 
time of the murders, defendant was serving a two-year period of 
probation which followed an eighteen-month period of 
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incarceration. He was not confined in prison at the time, nor 
was he supposed to be. In Peek v. State, 395 So.2d 492 (Fla. 
1981), cert. denied, 451 U.S. 964, 101 S.Ct. 2036, 68 L.Ed.2d 
384 (1981), we held that: 
 
  Persons who are under an order of probation and are 
  not at the time of the commission of the capital 
  offense incarcerated or escapees from incarceration 
  do not fall within the phrase "person under sentence 
  of imprisonment" as set forth in section 
  921.141(5)(a). 
 
    Id. at 499. Thus defendant was not a "person under sentence of 
imprisonment." 
 
    Our negation of two of the aggravating circumstances found by 
the trial court would not change the result of this case in the 
absence of mitigating circumstances for there remain four valid 
aggravating circumstances. In such cases, a reversal of the death 
sentence would not necessarily be required, as any error that 
occurred in the consideration of the two inapplicable aggravating 
circumstances was harmless. See Shriner v. State, 386 So.2d 525 
(Fla. 1980), cert. denied, 449 U.S. 1103, 101 S.Ct. 899, 66 
L.Ed.2d 289 (1981); Dobbert v. State, 375 So.2d 1069 (Fla. 
1979), cert. denied, 447 U.S. 912, 101 S.Ct. 3000, 64 L.Ed.2d 
862 (1980); Hargrave v. State, 366 So.2d 1 (Fla. 1978), cert. 
denied, 444 U.S. 919, 100 S.Ct. 239, 62 L.Ed.2d 176 (1979); and 
Elledge v. State, 346 So.2d 998 (Fla. 1977). 
 
    The execution-style murders committed by the defendant have 
often led to an appropriately imposed sentence of death. In 
Sullivan v. State, 303 So.2d 632 (Fla. 1974), the defendant and 
an accomplice took the victim to a swampy area, intending to kill 
him. The defendant struck the victim twice with a tire iron, shot 
him in the back of the head with both barrels of a shotgun, 
reloaded and shot him again. This Court said, "The facts speak 
for themselves. This was an execution-type slaying. The sentence 
of death is appropriate and should be affirmed." Id. at 638. 
 
    In Gibson v. State, 351 So.2d 948 (Fla. 1977), cert. 
denied, 435 U.S. 1004, 98 S.Ct. 1660, 56 L.Ed.2d 93 (1978), the 
defendant and another man saw two sailors in a bar. They enlisted 
two women to entice the sailors to a late night rendezvous. The 
sailors were taken to a dark street and told to get out of the 
car and hand over their money. As one man got out of the car, 
offering his money and begging not to be shot, the defendant shot 
him twice in the head. The other sailor was also shot but did not 
die. Noting the absence of mitigating circumstances, this Court 
affirmed the sentence. 
 
    In another case the two victims had been shot in the head at 
close range. Again, in the absence of mitigating circumstances 
the death sentence was affirmed. Jackson v. State, 359 So.2d 1190 
(Fla. 1978). 
 
    In our review capacity we must be able to ascertain whether the 
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trial judge properly considered and weighed the above mitigating 
factors. Their existence would not as a matter of law, invalidate 
a death sentence, for a trial judge in exercising a reasoned 
judgment could find that a death sentence is appropriate. It is 
improper for us, in our review capacity, to make such a judgment. 
 
    The judgment of conviction is affirmed. The death sentence is 
vacated and the cause is remanded to the trial court for the 
purpose of determining an appropriate sentence. An additional 
sentence advisory verdict by a jury is not required. 
 
    ALDERMAN, C.J., and OVERTON and McDONALD, JJ., concur. 
 
    SUNDBERG, J., concurs in result only. 
 
    BOYD, J., concurs in part and dissents in part with an opinion. 
 
    BOYD, Justice, concurring in part and dissenting in part. 
 
    I concur in the affirmance of appellant's convictions which 
include six counts of premeditated 
Page 647 
murder. I dissent to the court's judgment vacating the sentences 
of death. The trial court's findings of aggravating circumstances 
and the absence of mitigating circumstances were supported by the 
evidence and in accordance with the law. We should affirm the 
sentences of death. 
 

Page 10 of 10FERGUSON v. STATE, 417 So.2d 639 (Fla. 1982)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

15



Florida Case Law 

 
HARRELL v. STATE, 894 So.2d 935 (Fla. 2005) 

 
Dwayne Lamont HARRELL, Petitioner, v. STATE of Florida, Respondent. 

 
No. SC02-2244. 

 
Supreme Court of Florida. 

 
February 10, 2005. 

 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Duval County, Lance M. Day, J. 
Page 936 
 
  James T. Miller, Special Assistant Public Defender, 
Jacksonville, FL, for Petitioner. 
 
  Charles J. Crist, Jr., Attorney General, James W. Rogers, 
Bureau Chief, Criminal Appeals, and Kenneth D. Pratt, Assistant 
Attorney General, Tallahassee, FL, for Respondent. 
 
  CANTERO, J. 
 
  We must decide whether a motion to withdraw a plea that fails 
to allege that the trial court did not formally accept the plea 
nevertheless preserves that issue for review. In the case under 
review, the First District Court of Appeal held that, to preserve 
the issue for review, a defendant must specify the trial court's 
failure formally to accept the plea in his motion. See Harrell 
v. State, 826 So.2d 1059, 1060 (Fla. 1st DCA 2002). The court 
certified conflict with Miller v. State, 775 So.2d 394 (Fla. 
4th DCA 2000). We have discretionary jurisdiction and granted 
review to resolve the conflict. See art. V, § 3(b)(4), Fla. 
Const.; Harrell v. State, 837 So.2d 409 (Fla. 2003) (order 
granting review). As explained below, we approve the decision in 
Harrell. 
 
                      I. THE FACTS AND THE CONFLICT 
 
  Petitioner Harrell was indicted on charges of first-degree 
murder, armed robbery, and possession of a firearm by a convicted 
felon (PFCF). He signed a plea agreement in which he agreed to 
plead no contest to the PFCF charge, reserved the 
Page 937 
right to appeal the denial of his motion to suppress (which the 
parties agreed was dispositive of that charge), waived speedy 
trial, and accepted a sentence of fifteen years as a habitual 
offender. In exchange, the State agreed to dismiss the murder and 
robbery counts, but reserved the right to re-file them if Harrell 
prevailed in the appeal. 
 
  At the plea hearing, the trial court questioned Harrell at 
length about his plea. Among other things, Harrell admitted he 
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was a habitual offender and, in response to the court's question, 
said that no one had intimidated or threatened him into making 
the plea. The trial court then set the case for sentencing. 
Apparently through inadvertence — but contrary to Florida Rule of 
Criminal Procedure 3.172(f)the court failed formally to accept 
the plea. 
 
  Several days later, Harrell filed a "Motion to Withdraw Plea of 
Guilty," which in its entirety stated: 
 
  Comes now the Defendant, by and through his 
  undersigned attorney, and moves this Court to allow 
  him to withdraw his plea of guilty in the 
  above-styled case and would state as grounds 
  therefore [sic], the following: 
 
  1. The Defendant believes he is not a habitual 
  offender. 
 
  2. The Defendant was threatened by Assistant State 
  Attorney Bernardo De La Rionda and thus, was 
  intimidated into entering his plea. 
 
  Wherefore, the Defendant moves this court to withdraw 
  his previously entered plea of guilty in the 
  above-styled case. 
 
The motion did not cite any rule of procedure, nor did it allege 
that the court had failed to accept the plea. 
 
  At the hearing on the motion, Harrell contended that his plea 
was involuntary because he was intimidated into agreeing to it. 
The court reviewed with Harrell the transcript of the plea 
colloquy question by question to determine what Harrell did not 
understand when he entered his plea. Harrell admitted he 
understood each and every question, except one. Harrell claimed 
that when the judge asked whether anyone had intimidated or 
coerced him into making the plea and he responded "no," he was 
confused because he feared the assistant state attorney and 
therefore believed entering the plea was the right thing to do. 
Later in the hearing, however, Harrell reversed himself, saying 
that the question did not confuse him. Again, Harrell did not 
argue that the trial court never formally accepted the plea. The 
court denied the motion to withdraw. 
 
  On appeal, Harrell claimed for the first time that the trial 
court erred in denying his motion to withdraw because at the time 
he filed the motion, the trial court had not formally accepted 
his plea, as Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.172(f) 
requires. The First District affirmed the denial of the motion, 
holding that Harrell failed to preserve the issue, and certified 
conflict with Miller. Harrell, 826 So.2d at 1060.[fn1] 
 
  In Miller, the defendant entered into a substantial 
assistance agreement and entered a guilty plea. The court 
deferred sentencing in accordance with the agreement. 
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775 So.2d at 394. Subsequently, Miller was charged with another crime, and
the State refused to certify Miller's substantial assistance. 
Miller moved to withdraw his plea (for reasons not revealed in 
the opinion), and the trial court denied the motion. Id. at 
395. The district court concluded that "[w]hile the issue on 
appeal 
Page 938 
was not raised below, . . . the issue has been sufficiently 
preserved under Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.172(f)." 
Id. at 395 n. 1 (emphasis added). The Fourth District Court of 
Appeal presumably found that filing the motion to withdraw 
sufficiently preserved the trial court's failure to accept the 
plea. The court reversed the judgment and sentence to permit 
Miller to withdraw his plea. Id. Thus, Harrell and Miller 
conflict about whether the filing of a motion to withdraw that 
does not state as grounds the trial court's failure formally to 
accept the plea nevertheless preserves that ground for review. As 
we explain below, we agree with Harrell. 
 
                          II. DISCUSSION OF LAW 
 
  The conflict between Harrell and Miller concerns whether a 
defendant may argue on appeal that his motion to withdraw should 
have been granted because the trial court failed formally to 
accept the plea even though the motion did not allege that 
ground. Therefore, we need not decide whether the trial court in 
this case did formally accept the plea, or examine the 
circumstances that constitute a formal acceptance. In the 
following sections, we (A) examine the rules governing the 
withdrawal of guilty pleas; (B) analyze the statutes and case law 
requiring preservation of issues for review; (C) determine 
whether Harrell sufficiently preserved the argument that the 
trial court failed formally to accept the plea; and finally, (D) 
consider whether the fundamental error doctrine applies. 
 
               A. Rules Governing the Withdrawal of a Plea 
 
  To analyze whether Harrell's motion to withdraw preserved his 
argument that the trial court failed formally to accept his plea, 
we must first examine the relevant rules governing the withdrawal 
of pleas and which rule, if any, Harrell's motion invoked. Two 
rules of procedure address that subject: Florida Rules of 
Criminal Procedure 3.172(f) and 3.170(f). We discuss each in 
turn. 
 
  Rule 3.172 governs the acceptance of pleas. It provides in 
pertinent part as follows: 
 
  (f) Withdrawal of Plea Offer or Negotiation. No 
  plea offer or negotiation is binding until it is 
  accepted by the trial judge formally after making 
  all the inquiries, advisements, and determinations 
  required by this rule. Until that time, it may be 
  withdrawn by either party without any necessary 
  justification. 
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(Emphasis added.) This rule permits a defendant to withdraw a 
plea at any time before the court formally accepts it. A trial 
court's failure to grant a motion to withdraw raising this claim 
constitutes reversible error. See Bass v. State, 541 So.2d 1336 
(Fla. 4th DCA 1989). As the court in Bass noted: 
 
  It is not easy for us to conclude that the trial 
  court did not formally accept the plea herein because 
  we feel confident the trial judge intended to, and 
  probably felt he had. This formal omission is easily 
  understood considering the volume of cases proceeding 
  through the court and the absence of any ostensible 
  contest over the proceeding. Nevertheless, when push 
  comes to shove, we are obliged to follow the rule as 
  written and construed by the cases. No formal 
  acceptance by the court, no bar to withdrawal by any 
  of the triumvirate — state, defendant or the court. 
 
Id. at 1338; accord Turner v. State, 616 So.2d 194, 194 (Fla. 
3d DCA 1993) (holding that "[u]nder these circumstances, the 
defendant had an absolute right to withdraw 
Page 939 
his plea prior to sentencing `without any necessary 
justification'"). 
 
  Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.170 also governs pleas. It 
provides a defendant an opportunity to withdraw a previously 
entered plea: 
 
  (f) Withdrawal of a Plea of Guilty. The court may 
  in its discretion, and shall on good cause, at any 
  time before a sentence, permit a plea of guilty to be 
  withdrawn and, if judgment of conviction has been 
  entered thereon, set aside the judgment and allow a 
  plea of not guilty, or, with the consent of the 
  prosecuting attorney, allow a plea of guilty of a 
  lesser included offense, or of a lesser degree of the 
  offense charged, to be substituted for the plea of 
  guilty. The fact that a defendant may have entered a 
  plea of guilty and later withdrawn the plea may not 
  be used against the defendant in a trial of that 
  cause. 
 
Rule 3.170(f) limits the opportunity for withdrawing a plea to 
the period before sentencing.[fn2] Rule 3.172(f) contains 
no such limitation. In Demartine v. State, 647 So.2d 900, 900 
(Fla. 4th DCA 1994), however, the Fourth District concluded, 
based on the history of rules 3.172 and 3.170, that rule 3.172 
"simply codified in greater detail the requirements for 
acceptance of a plea" in rule 3.170 and that the two rules must 
be read in pari materia. 647 So.2d at 902. Accordingly, the court 
held that both of these rule provisions apply only before 
sentencing. We agree. The criminal rules establish sentencing as 
a critical juncture in a defendant's ability to withdraw a plea. 
See generally State v. Partlow, 840 So.2d 1040, 1042 (Fla. 
2003) (explaining the different standards applicable to pre- and 
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post-sentencing motions to withdraw pleas). 
 
  Under the criminal rules, therefore, a defendant's 
pre-sentencing motion to withdraw may take two distinct tracks. 
Rule 3.172(f) applies when a plea has not been formally accepted. 
Rule 3.170(f) allows a defendant to seek withdrawal of a plea for 
any number of reasons. Under rule 3.172(f), the court has no 
discretion. If the court has not formally accepted the plea, it 
must allow withdrawal. Under 3.170(f), on the other hand, the 
court has discretion to deny the motion unless the defendant 
establishes "good cause," in which case the court must grant it. 
See Partlow, 840 So.2d at 1042 (Fla. 2003) ("Under this 
provision [rule 3.170(f)], a trial court plainly has broad 
discretion in determining motions to withdraw a plea."). 
 
  Harrell's motion failed to invoke a specific rule. He argued 
simply that he was "threatened" and "intimidated" into entering 
his plea. Such grounds may constitute a basis to withdraw a plea 
under rule 3.170(f), but not under rule 3.172(f). Therefore, 
Harrell's motion implicitly invoked rule 3.170(f). 
 
                     B. The Preservation Requirement 
 
  Both Florida Statutes and our own case law require a defendant 
to preserve issues for appellate review by raising them first in 
the trial court. Section 924.051, Florida Statutes (2000), 
addresses the "[t]erms and conditions of appeals and collateral 
review in criminal cases." It reads in part as follows: 
 
  (3) An appeal may not be taken from a judgment or 
  order of a trial court unless a prejudicial error is 
  alleged and is properly preserved or, if not 
  properly 
Page 940 
  preserved, would constitute fundamental error. A 
  judgment or sentence may be reversed on appeal only 
  when an appellate court determines after a review of 
  the complete record that prejudicial error occurred 
  and was properly preserved in the trial court, or if 
  not properly preserved, would constitute fundamental 
  error. 
 
§ 924.051(3), Fla. Stat. (2000) (emphasis added). Under the 
statute, "preserved" means an issue or legal argument timely 
raised and ruled on by the trial court, that is "sufficiently 
precise that it fairly apprised the trial court of the relief 
sought and the grounds therefor." § 924.051(1)(b), Fla. Stat. 
(2000) (emphasis added). 
 
  These statutory provisions are consistent with our holdings 
requiring preservation of error. Moreover, we consistently have 
stated that proper preservation entails three components. First, 
a litigant must make a timely, contemporaneous objection. Second, 
the party must state a legal ground for that objection. Third, 
"[i]n order for an argument to be cognizable on appeal, it must 
be the specific contention asserted as legal ground for the 
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objection, exception, or motion below." Steinhorst v. State, 
412 So.2d 332, 338 (Fla. 1982) (emphasis added); accord 
Rodriguez v. State, 609 So.2d 493, 499 (Fla. 1992) (stating that 
"the specific legal ground upon which a claim is based must be 
raised at trial and a claim different than that will not be heard 
on appeal"). The purpose of this rule is to "place□ the trial 
judge on notice that error may have been committed, and provide□ 
him an opportunity to correct it at an early stage of the 
proceedings." Castor v. State, 365 So.2d 701, 703 (Fla. 1978). 
The sole exception to the rule is for fundamental error, which we 
discuss later. 
 
                  C. Harrell Did Not Preserve His Claim 
 
  Having reviewed the rules of procedure and the preservation 
requirements, we now address whether the mere filing of a motion 
to withdraw before sentencing preserves the claim that the trial 
court had not formally accepted the plea. Harrell argues that 
because rule 3.172(f) does not require "justification," he need 
not inform the court of this claim. Although it is true that rule 
3.172(f) allows a defendant to withdraw an unaccepted plea 
without justification, that means only that a defendant need not 
provide reasons. It does not mean that a defendant may keep 
secret the fact that he is invoking the rule. Invocation of rule 
3.172(f) simply identifies for the trial court and the State the 
legal basis for the motion and enables the court to apply the 
correct rule. In this case, Harrell argued that his plea was 
involuntary, which invoked rule 3.170 (f), not rule 3.172 
(f). All proceedings were conducted under rule 3.170(f). 
Everyone, including the defendant, assumed the plea had been 
accepted. Had the defendant invoked rule 3.172(f), the court and 
the parties could have examined the transcript of the plea 
hearing and any other circumstances relevant to whether the court 
formally accepted the plea. Because Harrell never invoked that 
rule, however, the court never had an opportunity to address the 
issue. 
 
  As we noted earlier, a motion to withdraw filed before 
sentencing could be either of two different types of motions, 
with distinct burdens and standards. Therefore, to preserve the 
claim as one filed under rule 3.172(f), the defendant must 
specifically invoke that rule or argue in the motion that the 
trial court failed formally to accept the plea. See State v. 
T.G., 800 So.2d 204, 210 (Fla. 2001) (reiterating that the 
contemporaneous objection rule serves to avert the gamesmanship 
Page 941 
of allowing errors to go undetected and uncorrected and thus 
preventing the appellate court from reviewing an actual decision 
of the trial court). Such a requirement is consistent with both 
the statute and our own cases governing issue preservation. 
 
                          D. Fundamental Error 
 
  As we have noted, the sole exception to the contemporaneous 
objection requirement is fundamental error. See F.B. v. State, 
852 So.2d 226, 229 (Fla. 2003). If the trial court's failure 
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formally to accept the plea constituted fundamental error, 
Harrell could raise the issue on appeal even though he failed to 
preserve it. Harrell admits he did not argue in the district 
court that the trial court's error was fundamental, but urges us 
to address the issue and so hold. Assuming we agreed to reach an 
issue Harrell did not argue in the district court, we decline to 
apply the fundamental error doctrine in these circumstances. We 
have warned that the fundamental error doctrine applies only 
rarely. F.B., 852 So.2d at 229; see also Smith v. State, 
521 So.2d 106, 108 (Fla. 1988) (warning that "[t]he doctrine of 
fundamental error should be applied only in rare cases where a 
jurisdictional error appears or where the interests of justice 
present a compelling demand for its application"). To be 
fundamental, an error must "reach down into the validity of the 
trial itself to the extent that a verdict of guilty could not 
have been obtained without the assistance of the alleged error." 
Brown v. State, 124 So.2d 481, 484 (Fla. 1960). In both 
Harrell and Miller, the district courts agreed that the issue 
presented in this case must be preserved for review. See also 
Demartine, 647 So.2d at 900 (holding that failure formally to 
accept plea does not constitute fundamental error). Failure 
formally to accept a plea does not constitute error of such 
magnitude that it reaches down to the validity of Harrell's plea. 
To the contrary, although the trial court did not state the magic 
words, everyone understood that the court accepted the plea. 
Otherwise, the court would not have scheduled sentencing. 
Moreover, the court advised Harrell of the ramifications of the 
plea and made sure he understood them. Formal acceptance of the 
plea is precisely what it implies: a formality. The interests of 
justice do not demand application of the fundamental error 
doctrine. 
 
                             III. CONCLUSION 
 
  For the reasons stated, we hold that the mere filing of a 
motion to withdraw a plea before sentencing does not preserve the 
claim that a defendant is entitled to withdraw the plea under 
rule 3.172(f) because the court failed formally to accept it. To 
preserve the claim, a defendant must specifically allege the 
trial court's failure to formally accept the plea. Accordingly, 
we approve the decision of the First District Court of Appeal. We 
disapprove Miller to the extent it is inconsistent with this 
opinion. 
 
  It is so ordered. 
 
  PARIENTE, C.J., and WELLS, ANSTEAD, LEWIS, QUINCE, and BELL, 
JJ., concur. 
 
[fn1] The court also affirmed the denial of Harrell's motion to 
suppress without discussion. 826 So.2d at 1060. 
 
 
[fn2] Motions to withdraw pleas after sentencing are subject to 
rule 3.170(l), which allows withdrawal of a plea only for the 
specific reasons listed in Florida Rule of Appellate Procedure 
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9.140(b). These include lack of subject matter jurisdiction, 
violation of the plea agreement, and involuntariness of the 
plea. 
 
 

Page 8 of 8HARRELL v. STATE, 894 So.2d 935 (Fla. 2005)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

23



Florida Case Law 

 
JOHNS, ET UX., v. GILLIAN, ET AL., 134 Fla. 575 (1938) 

 
184 So. 140 

 
J.J. JOHNS, et ux., v. SAM GILLIAN, CHARLES L. BROWN, et ux., JUDITH BROWN, 
 
a minor, heirs at law of PEARL M. BROWN, deceased, and all unknown heirs, 
 
devisees, grantees or other claimants of the said PEARL M. BROWN deceased. 
 

Supreme Court of Florida. 
 

Opinion Filed October 15, 1938. 
 

Rehearing Denied November 14, 1938. 
 
Page 576 
 
 [EDITORS' NOTE:  THIS PAGE CONTAINS HEADNOTES. HEADNOTES ARE NOT AN 
OFFICIAL PRODUCT OF THE COURT, THEREFORE THEY ARE NOT DISPLAYED.] 
Page 577 
 
  An appeal from the Circuit Court for Broward County, George W. 
Tedder, Judge. 
 
  G.H. Martin, for Appellants; 
 
  Robert J. Davis, for Appellees. 
 
  PER CURIAM. 
 
  This appeal is from a final decree rendered in a suit involving 
the foreclosure of a mortgage on real estate. In 1923 Pearl M. 
Brown, a married woman, was the owner of the property, and 
purchased building material from Everglade Lumber Company, a 
corporation, for the purpose of repairing and improving the 
property. In payment either in full or in part for the material, 
the said Pearl M. Brown, and her husband, Charles L. Brown, made, 
executed and delivered to the Everglade Lumber Company their 
promissory note secured by a mortgage upon the property. The 
mortgage was not recorded until shortly before the institution of 
this suit. 
 
  In 1926 Pearl M. Brown reduced the indebtedness to $400.00 by 
payment to the corporation, for which it granted her an extension 
of 90 days on the payment of the balance, and delivered to her 
the original note with the understanding that the corporation 
would receive a new note as evidence of the unpaid balance. The 
new note was given and signed by Pearl M. Brown alone, which the 
corporation accepted. Pearl M. Brown died, leaving as her heirs 
her husband and a minor daughter. The husband subsequently 
remarried and moved away, leaving the property abandoned. 
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  Sam Gillian, Plaintiff in the court below, had a considerable 
interest in Everglade Lumber Company, holding more 
Page 578 
than a majority of the stock. In 1927-28, when the Everglade 
Lumber Company fell into financial difficulties, Gillian advanced 
money to the corporation for which it delivered to him a number 
of securities, among which was the mortgage herein sued on. No 
written assignment of the mortgage was made at that time. 
 
  Gillian was concerned for the protection of the property, and 
about 1932 he took possession of the mortgaged premises, allowing 
appellant J.J. Johns to move in. There is some conflict in the 
testimony relating to the arrangement entered into between 
Gillian and Johns. Gillian contends that Johns was to repair the 
house during his spare time and take care of it, that he 
(Gillian) was to furnish the materials for making it livable and 
that Johns could apply whatever charge he made for services on 
the rent. Johns contends that the property was to be the home of 
himself and his wife for the balance of their lives. 
 
  In January, 1937, Gillian began foreclosure proceedings in the 
name of the corporation, naming as defendants the heirs of Pearl 
M. Brown and Johns and his wife. When it was discovered that the 
debt and mortgage had been transferred to Gillian in 1927 or 1928 
the directors of Everglade Lumber Company executed a written 
assignment, purporting to assign the mortgage to Gillian, and 
Gillian was substituted as plaintiff. Decrees pro confesso were 
entered against the heirs of Pearl M. Brown. Apellants J.J. Johns 
and Rachel Johns, his wife, appeared and upon their amended 
answer the issues were made up and the cause proceeded. 
 
  A final decree was rendered in favor of the plaintiff allowing 
him credits for payments made on taxes, materials and plumbing 
supplies. The lower court recognized Johns as a tenant of 
Gillian, and allowed the heirs of the mortgagor a credit for rent 
in the final decree, but refused to 
Page 579 
allow appellant Johns any credit for the improvements made by 
him. From the final decree this appeal was taken. 
 
  Appellant Johns in his brief has stated his first question as 
follows: 
 
  "Where there is no proof that a corporation of Florida has or 
has not been dissolved, does an Assignment of Mortgage, executed 
by several persons designated to be directors, who signed in 
their respective individual capacity, operate to transfer 
ownership of a mortgage of which the corporation is mortgagee?" 
 
  Section 5672 C.G.L., 1927, sets out the method by which a 
corporation may convey lands: 
 
  "Any corporation may convey lands by deed sealed with the 
common or corporate seal and signed in its name by its president 
or any vice-president or chief executive officer." 
 

Page 2 of 7JOHNS, ET UX., v. GILLIAN, ET AL., 134 Fla. 575 (1938)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

25



  The formal parts of the assignment are as follows: 
 
  "Know all men by these presents: That U.S. Cayot, Sam Gillian, 
Mrs. Ivey Stranahan and William Wingate, Directors of Everglade 
Lumber Company, a corporation, of the first part, in 
consideration of the sum of Ten Dollars and other valuable 
consideration, Dollars, lawful money of the United States, to 
them in hand paid by Sam Gillian, * * *," etc. 
 
  The attestation clause reads thus: 
 
  "In witness whereof, we have hereunto set our hands and seals, 
the 17th day of February, in the year one thousand nine hundred 
and thirty-seven. U.S. Cayot, Pres. (Seal); Sam Gillian, Sec. Tr. 
(Seal); Ivy J. Stranahan (Seal); William Wingate (Seal)." 
 
  The certificate of acknowledgment states that: "* * * before me 
personally came U.S. Cayot, Sam Gillian, Mrs. Ivey Stranahan and 
William Wingate, to me known to be the individuals described in 
and who executed the within and foregoing assignment, and they 
acknowledged before 
Page 580 
me that they executed the same for the purposes therein 
expressed." 
 
  Private seals of officers and directors are not seals of the 
corporation. Mitchell v. St. Andrews' Bay Land Co., 4 Fla. 200. 
It is essential to the proper execution of a deed or mortgage by 
a corporation that it be done in the name and in behalf of the 
corporation, and under its corporate seal. The seals affixed in 
the above assignment are the private seals of the parties 
signing, and not the common seal of the corporation. The 
attestation clause is conclusive of this point, and as the 
corporation could only convey under its corporate seal, the 
assignment is necessarily inoperative as the foundation of any 
right or claim to the corporate property. A corporation may alter 
its seal at pleasure, and may adopt as its own the private seal 
of an individual if it chooses to do so, but when adopted it must 
be used as the seal of the individual, it cannot be treated as 
that of the corporation, and a declaration in the instrument that 
it is so affixed is conclusive of its character and effect. 
Brown, et. al., v. Farmer's Supply Depot Co., et al., 23 Or. 541, 
32 P. 548; Richardson v. Scott River W. & M. Co., 22 Cal. 150; 
 Shackleton v. Allen Chapel African M.E. Church, 25 Mon. 421, 
65 P. 428; Combe's Case, 9 Co. Rep. 75 (a), 76 (b), 77 Reprint 
843, 847; Brinley v. Mann, 2 Cushing (Mass.) 337, 
48 Am. Dec. 669; Notes to Am. Dec., Vol. 7, page 450. See also Campbell v.
McLaurin Investment Co., 74 Fla. 501, 77 So. 277. 
 
  However, it has frequently been held that a mortgage is but an 
incident to the debt, the payment of which it secures, and its 
ownership follows the assignment of the debt. If the note or 
other debt secured by a mortgage be transferred without any 
formal assignment of the mortgage, or even a delivery of it, the 
mortgage in equity passes as an incident of the debt, unless 
there be some plain and clear agreement 
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Page 581 
to the contrary, if that be the intention of the parties. Jones, 
on Mortgages, Vol. 2, Sec. 1033; Collins v. W.C. Briggs, Inc., 
98 Fla. 422, 123 So. 833; Miami Mortgage & Guaranty Co. v. Drawdy, 
99 Fla. 1092, 127 So. 323. 
 
  The renewal note signed by Pearl M. Brown alone was, of course, 
void. Although an action may not be maintained on the note 
itself, it can be used in the foreclosure proceedings as evidence 
of the amount of the unpaid indebtedness and the terms on which 
the loan was made. National Granite Bank v. Tyndale, 
176 Mass. 547, 57 N.E. 1022. 
 
  Although the assignment of the mortgage from Everglade Lumber 
Company to Gillian was defectively executed, it may be taken as 
evidence to show that the company had, before the commencement of 
the suit, sold and transferred to Gillian its entire interest in 
the note and mortgage. Dougherty v. Randall, 3 Mich. 571. A mere 
delivery of a note and mortgage, with intention to pass the 
title, upon a proper consideration, will vest the equitable 
interest in the person to whom it is so delivered. Daly v. New 
York & G.L. Ry. Co., et al. (N.J.), 38 A. 202. 
 
  "The transfer of the note or obligation evidencing the debt 
being as a general rule the equivalent of the assignment of the 
debt itself, such transfer operates as an assignment of the 
mortgage securing the debt, and it is not necessary that the 
mortgage papers be transferred, nor, in order that the beneficial 
interest shall pass, that a written assignment be made." 41 C.J., 
Mortgages, Sec. 686, pp. 673. 
 
  "Generally speaking, wherever it was the intention of the 
parties to a transaction that the mortgage interest should pass, 
but a written assignment was not made, or else the writing was 
insufficient to transfer the legal title to the security, equity 
will effectuate such intention and invest the 
Page 582 
intended owner of the mortgage with the equitable title thereto." 
41 C.J., Mortgages, Sec. 691, pp. 677. 
 
  Any form of assignment of a mortgage, which transfers the real 
and beneficial interest in the securities unconditionally to the 
assignee, will entitle him to maintain an action for foreclosure. 
See Jones on Mortgages, (8 Ed.), Sec. 1029, and cases cited. Or 
if there had been no written assignment, Gillian would be 
entitled to foreclose in equity upon proof of his purchase of the 
debt. Pease v. Warren, 29 Mich. 9, 18 Am. Rep. 58. 
 
  In the foreclosure proceedings appellee Gillian gave the 
following testimony in regard to the transfer of the debt owed by 
the Browns to Everglade Lumber Company: 
 
  "MR. DAVIS: Q. And who is the owner of this note at the present 
time? 
 
  "MR. MARTIN: Object to the question, it calls for the 
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conclusion of the witness. 
 
  "WITNESS: A. I am. 
 
  "MR. DAVIS: Q. How did you acquire the note? A. Bought it from 
the Everglade Lumber Co. 
 
  "Q. And did they give you any evidence of the sale of the note? 
A. Well, they assigned the note to me. I don't just understand 
the question. 
 
  "Q. Did they give you any written evidence of the transfer of 
the note to you? A. Well, when I take over papers of that kind 
the officers of the company transfer it as they do in any 
transaction." 
 
  And upon cross-examination by Mr. Martin, Gillian testified as 
follows: 
 
  "Q. Did you ever see any deed of conveyance of any sort to that 
property from any person? A. Why the lumber company conveyed 
their interests to me, whatever it is. 
 
  "Q. Did you or the lumber company, one of the two 
Page 583 
have a deed to the property from the Browns or some other person? 
A. Well, it isn't my understanding, with the exception of the 
mortgage deed, that we had. We had a mortgage there. 
 
  "Q. You told Mr. Johns here that you owned the property didn't 
you when you put him in possession? A. No. 
 
  "Q. How long before Mr. Johns went into possession was it that 
you took possession of the property? A. I don't know exactly, we 
made some transfers, at least things went to pieces, and I put up 
some money for the company, and they gave me as security that 
property and other stuff. I was trying to carry the company 
along, and that was the time that that happened. 
 
  "Q. When did you become the owner of this mortgage then? A. It 
was back probably in 1927 or '28. That was the time we had the 
trouble. That was when they transferred a bunch of the stuff to 
me as security. I could find out by going to the records. 
 
  "Q. When you started this case last winter, you told your 
attorney that the Everglade Lumber Co. owned that mortgage, did 
you not? A. Well, I think the mortgage is made out to me, or 
something to that effect. 
 
  "Q. But you owned the mortgage from 1927? A. Yes, down to date, 
from whatever time the transfers were made, of bunch of 
securities, I don't remember what time it was, I just don't 
remember." 
 
  The testimony as to the assignment of the debt and other 
securities was uncontradicted. We are of the opinion that this 
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was sufficient to constitute Gillian the equitable owner of the 
mortgage and entitle him to foreclose the same. 
 
  Appellants further contend that irrespective of where the 
ownership of the alleged mortgage reposes, the fact that 
appellants made valuable improvements on the mortgaged property 
at the request of Gillian, who represented himself 
Page 584 
to be the owner of the property, gives appellants an equity in 
the property to the extent of the value of the improvements, that 
is superior to the rights of the holder of the mortgage. This 
contention is based upon allegations and testimony that Gillian 
represented himself to be the owner of the property in question 
and Johns, without knowledge of the real state of the title, was 
misled by these misrepresentations. However, Gillian denied that 
he made such representations and contended that his understanding 
with Johns was that he (Johns) could move into the property 
involved herein and repair it during his spare time, that Gillian 
would furnish the materials, and that Johns could apply whatever 
charge he made for services on the rent. 
 
  The decree of the Court below could not have been rendered 
denying appellant Johns the right to compensation for his alleged 
improvements unless the Chancellor found that Gillian had not 
represented himself to be the owner of the property and Johns 
made the improvements with knowledge of the true state of the 
title. Because of the fact that the evidence upon the question of 
appellee Gillian's representations as to his ownership of the 
property involved herein was conflicting, we cannot say the 
conclusion of the Chancellor was clearly erroneous. Smith v. 
Hollingsworth, 85 Fla. 431, 96 So. 394. 
 
  The rule as to when an equitable lien arises by implication for 
improvements or benefits to property is set out as follows in 37 
C.J. 321, Liens, Sec. 26: 
 
  "An equitable lien on the property benefited has been held to 
arise where a person in good faith, and under a mistake as to the 
condition of the title, makes improvements, renders services, or 
incurs expenses that are permanently beneficial to another's 
property. But there is no such lien where the expenditures are 
made with knowledge of the 
Page 585 
real state of the title; nor will such a lien arise where there 
is an adequate remedy at law." 
 
  And in a note in Ann. Cas. 1916B, 57, it is stated: 
 
  "As a corollary of the rule that an occupying claimant ousted 
by a paramount title can recover for such improvements only as 
are made under a bona fide belief in his own title, many 
decisions have announced the broad proposition that no recovery 
can be had for improvements made with actual notice of the 
existence of an adverse claim which subsequently proves to be 
superior to that of the occupant." 
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  Notice in this connection does not mean direct and positive 
information; but anything calculated to put a man of ordinary 
prudence on the alert is notice. Note in Ann Cas. 1916B, 59; Lee 
v. Bowman, et al., 55 Mo. 400. 
 
  Appellant Johns in his testimony stated that when he first 
started to make repairs on the property he went to Mr. Moore, the 
Tax Collector, at the request of the appellee Gillian to get a 
tax statement on the property, and that Mr. Moore informed him 
that appellee Gillian did not own the property. This was clearly 
sufficient to put a man of ordinary prudence on the alert. 
 
  The facts, as found by the Chancellor and by which we are 
bound, are that Gillian did not represent himself to be the owner 
of the property in question, that Johns had knowledge of the real 
state of the title, and that the improvements were made 
subsequently to Johns' acquisition of such knowledge. Under these 
facts the cases cited by appellants in their brief based upon the 
alleged fraudulent representations of Gillian are not 
controlling. The decree of the Circuit Court is therefore 
affirmed. 
 
  ELLIS, C.J., and WHITFIELD, TERRELL, BROWN, BUFORD and CHAPMAN, 
J.J., concur. 
Page 586 
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Florida Case Law 

 
MOSES, ET AL. v. WOODWARD, ET AL., 109 Fla. 348 (1933) 

 
140 So. 651, 141 So. 117, 147 So. 690 

 
ADELAIDE V. MOSES, a feme sole, ANNIE D. WASHINGTON, also known as ANNE D. 
 
WASHINGTON, a feme sole, MAUDE W. BREWER, a feme sole, JOHN B. MARTIN, and 
 
MARY E. MARTIN, his wife, CATHERINE M. PLATT and DONALD C. PLATT, her 
 
husband, HENRY A. HAMP and IVA HAMP, his wife, Appellants, v. ELIZA M. 
 
WOODWARD, joined by her husband and next friend, M. L. WOODWARD, and 

 
ISABELLE LEVI, joined by her husband and next friend, PLUS R. LEVI, 

 
Appellees. 

 
Supreme Court of Florida, 

 
Division A. 

 
Opinion filed March 1, 1932. 

 
Re-hearing Granted April 13, 1932. 

 
Opinion on Re-hearing filed April 8, 1933. 

 
Re-hearing denied May 9, 1933. 

 
Page 349 
 
[EDITORS' NOTE:  THIS PAGE CONTAINS HEADNOTES. HEADNOTES ARE NOT AN 
OFFICIAL PRODUCT OF THE COURT, THEREFORE THEY ARE NOT DISPLAYED.] 
Page 350 
 
  Appeal from Circuit Court, Dade County, Florida, Hon. Paul D. 
Barns, Judge. 
 
  Boone T. Coulter, Attorney for Appellee. 
 
  Robillard, Copeland & Therrell and John L. Neeley, Attorneys 
for Appellees. 
 
  DAVIS, Commissioner. — 
 
  The appellees, whom we will hereafter refer to as the 
complainants, filed their bill of complaint for the foreclosure 
of a mortgage. The appellants, Adelaide V. Moses, Annie D. 
Washington and Maude W. Brewer, the mortgagors, filed their 
answer to the said bill admitting the execution of notes and 
mortgage, but denying the defaults as alleged in the bill of 
complaint. They also, alleged that the terms and conditions of 
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the notes and mortgage were abrogated and superseded by an 
agreement entered into on the 17th day of December, 1926, with 
M. L. Woodward, assignor, of an undivided one-half of the said 
notes and mortgage, and Isabella Levi, by and through her 
husband as her agent, whereby the payments due and to become 
due on said mortgage were extended for a period of two years; 
and they say that subsequent to the said date on, 
Page 351 
to-wit, 31st day of October, 1927, they were in default in the 
payment of the interest due on the mortgage and that they 
entered into an agreement with the said Woodward "who was the 
owner of an undivided interest in the said mortgage 
indebtedness," whereby the mortgagees waived the default and 
agreed that the said Woodward should have the said right to 
take possession of the said premises and collect the rents and 
profits thereof, and apply the same (1) to the payment of taxes 
and upkeep of the property, (2) to the payment of interest on 
a first mortgage, (3) to the payment of interest on the 
mortgage in suit, and (4) the balance to be applied to the 
payment of the principal of the first mortgage until said 
mortgage was paid, and then to the payment of the principal of 
a second mortgage; and that said rents and profits were to be 
taken in lieu of all payments due and to become due on said 
mortgage. It was alleged further, that the possession of the 
mortgage premises was delivered to the said Woodward under and 
by virtue and in accordance with the said agreement, but that 
said Woodward and Isabelle Levi breached and violated the 
agreement. 
 
  After the answer was filed, the complainants, by leave of the 
court, amended their bill by adding the following, designated 
as paragraph 9: 
 
  "And your orators aver that the defendants, Adelaide V. 
Moses, Annie D. Washington and Maude W. Brewer, pretend as an 
excuse for their failure to pay the sums of money due by your 
Orator's mortgage and to comply with the covenants in said 
mortgage, but cannot be heard to say, that there is in force 
and effect an agreement whereby the time for the payment of 
your Orator's mortgage was extended, and whereby the said M. L. 
Woodward was put in possession of the mortgaged premises to 
collect the rents and profits therefrom and apply the same as 
follows: (1) to the payment 
Page 352 
of taxes and upkeep of the property, (2) to the payment of 
interest on the first mortgage, (3) to the payment of interest 
on the second mortgage, and (4) the balance to be applied to 
the payment of the principal of the first mortgage until the 
said mortgage was paid, and then to the payment of the 
principal of the second mortgage, and whereby it was agreed and 
understood that said rents and profits were to be taken in lieu 
of all payments due and to become due on said mortgage; for, on 
the other hand, if such an agreement was made, your Orators 
state the fact to be that while the said M. L. Woodward was, in 
pursuance of said agreement, in possession of the mortgaged 
premises, to-wit, the _____ day of January, 1929, the 
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defendants, Adelaide V. Moses, Annie D. Washington, and Maude 
W. Brewer, did abandon and renounce said extension agreement, 
did enter into, have ever since been, and are now, in, 
possession of said mortgaged premises, and have ever since 
been, and are now appropriating the rents and income therefrom 
to their own use." 
 
  This amendment was demurred to specially upon the grounds: 
(1) that it neither admits nor denies that there was an 
agreement between the said parties modifying the mortgage, and 
(2) that the paragraph shows on its face that the remedy of the 
complainants is to enforce said agreement, and not a 
foreclosure. This demurrer was overruled by the Court and the 
appellants have assigned as error the order of the court 
thereon. 
 
  Inasmuch as the first ground of demurrer is not argued in the 
brief of the appellants, we will disregard it. The second 
ground is based upon the assumption that the amendment contains 
an allegation that the agreement had been made. An inspection 
of the amendment discloses that it is not alleged that the 
agreement had been entered into between 
Page 353 
the parties. It merely avers that certain named defendants 
"pretend, as an excuse for failure to pay" the sums due * * * 
that there is in fact an agreement * * * "but, on the other 
hand, if such an agreement was made, etc." It is apparent that 
the pleaders avoided making an allegation setting up an 
agreement between the parties, but if we assume that it did set 
up such an agreement, as is contended by the appellants, we are 
unable to see wherein the amendment adds to or detracts from 
the statement of the complainants' case as shown by the bill. 
It merely shows that the complainants sought to anticipate what 
the said defendants in their answer rely upon as defense to the 
suit, and to excuse the same. 
 
  As a general rule, the plaintiff's initial pleading need and 
should not, by its averments, anticipate a defense thereto, and 
negative or avoid it. 49 C. J. 149. See also, Hazen v. 
Cobb-Vaughan Motor Company, 96 Fla. 151, 117 So.2d 853. 
 
  "If the pleading itself states a cause of action, the fact 
that it also attempts to negative or avoid a defense is not a 
fatal defect, but allegations made for this purpose are 
immaterial and may be treated as surplusage, unless defendants 
wish to rely upon them, in which case he will be relieved from 
specifically setting up his defense and may accept the issue 
presented by the plaintiff." 49 C. J. 151. 
 
  The amendment could have been stricken and the bill would 
have been a good pleading. 49 C. J. 84. See also, Kneeland v. 
Tampa N. R. Co., 94 Fla. 702, 116 So.2d 48; Stinson v. Prevatt, 
84 Fla. 416, 94 So.2d 656. 
 
  "While it (surplusage) may be properly stricken out on motion 
it does not render a pleading subject to a demurrer, either 
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general or special." 49 C. J. 86. 
 
  The court committed no error in overruling the demurrer to 
the amendment to the bill. 
Page 354 
 
  Appellants also assign as error, the overruling of exceptions 
to the master's report finding that complainants had, by 
competent evidence, sustained the allegations of the bill, and 
that the equities were with the complainant, and in support of 
this assignment, it is contended that the complainant Eliza M. 
Woodward, did not show that she had any interest in the notes 
in suit, that the notes were filed in evidence subject to the 
condition that the "indorsement and assignment" be shown, that 
the evidence shows that the mortgagees took charge of the 
mortgaged premises to collect the rents and apply the same to 
the upkeep of the property and in payment of the indebtedness, 
and, therefore a novation of the mortgaged indebtedness, and 
that complainants failed to prove that the mortgagors had 
abandoned and renounced the alleged extension agreement, and 
have ever since been in possession of the premises and 
appropriating the rents and income therefrom. 
 
  The complainants alleged and proved that M. L. Woodward did, 
on the 10th day of August, 1926, about two months prior to the 
alleged agreement with him, transfer, assign and deliver to the 
complainant, Eliza M. Woodward, all of his right, title and 
interest in the mortgage and notes by an instrument under seal, 
which instrument was recorded on the 2nd day of November, 1926. 
While an endorsement of the notes would have carried with them 
(Evins v. Gainesville Nat. Bank, 80 Fla. 84, 85 So.2d 659; 
Northrup v. Reese, 68 Fla. 451, 67 So.2d 136, L.R.A. 1915F, 
554; McClure v. Am. Nat. Bank, 67 Fla. 22, 64 So.2d 427; Taylor 
v. Am. Nat. Bank, 63 Fla. 631, 57 So.2d 678, Am. Cas. 
1914 A, 309; Stewart v. Preston, 1 Fla. 10), an indorsement was not 
necessary to transfer the notes. They were assigned in 
connection with the mortgage securing them by a separate 
interest. Like an ordinary chose in action, a note may be 
transferred 
Page 355 
by assignment. It is said by the authors in 8 C. J., Sec. 567, 
Article on Bills and Notes, that, "The practical difference 
between transfer by assignment and transfer by indorsement is: 
(1) the former makes the holder take subject to equities, and 
(2) the assignor, as distinguished from an indorser, in the 
absence of a statute to the contrary, is not liable to the 
assignee, except on his implied warranties." See also, 3 R. C. 
L., Sec. 196, p. 988 and 1 Wiltsie on Mortgage Foreclosure, 4th 
ed. 407. It is within the province of the trial court to 
regulate the order of the introduction of the evidence, and its 
discretion in such matters will be interfered with by an 
appellate court "only when an abuse thereof is clearly made to 
appear." Wilson v. Jernigan, 57 Fla. 277, 49 So.2d 44; Wilson v. 
Johnson, 51 Fla. 370, 41 So.2d 395; Stearns & Culver Lbr. Co. v. 
Adams, 55 Fla. 394, 46 So.2d 156. 
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  When the assignment from Woodward to his wife was admitted in 
evidence the relevancy of the notes was shown, and it would 
have been improper to exclude them from the evidence even on 
the motion of the defendants. 
 
  In this case, there is no basis for the application of the 
rule that "if evidence apparently incompetent only because its 
relevancy is not apparent, or because it is not the best 
evidence, is offered, the court may, in the exercise of its 
discretion, receive it conditionally, if counsel gives 
assurance that he will supply the necessary foundation 
afterward. If, however, such evidence is so conditionally 
received, and the necessary connecting evidence is not 
introduced, so as to show the relevancy of the admitted 
evidence, the court should exclude the evidence so received on 
its own motion; but if the failure to connect be not apparent 
or glaring, the objecting party should move to exclude." See 
Wilson v. Jernigan, supra; Pittman v. State, 51 Fla. 94, 
41 So. 385; 8 L.R.A. (NS) 509; Walker v. Lee, 51 Fla. 360, 
40 So. 881. 
Page 356 
 
  The answering defendants sought to set up in their answer a 
parol agreement with M. L. Woodward, which they allege was 
"ratified and approved by all the mortgagees." 
 
  By the common law, a contract under seal could not be 
modified or abrogated by a subsequent agreement unless the same 
was also under seal. 6 R. C. L. 915. In line with the common 
law rule, this Court has held that an instrument under seal 
cannot be modified by a subsequent executory parol contract. 
Tischler v. Kurtz, 35 Fla. 323, 17 So.2d 661. Appellants 
recognize the rule, but insist that in the case at bar, the 
terms and conditions of the mortgage were superseded and 
abrogated by the alleged parol agreement, because it had been 
executed by the parties thereto. 
 
  If we assume that the alleged agreement constitutes a good 
affirmative defense to the suit, if proved, we are unable to 
see how a reversal can be had upon the theory that the equities 
are not with the complainants. When an answer in an equity 
proceeding sets up an affirmative defense, the burden is upon 
the defendant to establish it. Lonergan v. Publes, 77 Fla. 188, 
81 So.2d 514. No witnesses were produced by the defendants to 
sustain the answer. M. L. Woodward, a witness for complainants, 
testified in effect that he was in possession of the property 
for a year; that he took charge of it under an agreement 
between the holder of the first mortgage and Adelaide V. Moses 
and Maude W. Brewer whereby an extension of two years on the 
principal of the first mortgage, which was owned by Plus R. 
Levi, was secured, upon conditions that six months interest 
would be paid every six months in advance, and that he, the 
witness, would be allowed to take possession of the property, 
collect the rents and out of such rents pay for insurance and 
repairs, pay taxes, then the interest on the first mortgage, 
after that, interest on the second mortgage and then if 
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anything 
Page 357 
was left, apply it to the principal of the first mortgage. 
Witness Stated further that he put a manager in the apartment 
by the name of Mrs. Martin, and that her daughter, a Mrs. 
Platt, was his, witness', stenographer; that approximately 
seven hundred dollars was on hand which he was holding for the 
holder of the first mortgage with the exception of some that he 
kept out for repairs, and when Levi came to his office for the 
money, witness discovered that it had been turned over to T. J. 
Dowdell, a representative of Mrs. Brewer, and that Mrs. Brewer 
had stated to him, the witness, that she had received her 
portion of the rent, and that he, the witness, no longer had 
anything to do with the apartment; that Mrs. Platt had entire 
charge of the apartment to collect the rents and turn them over 
to her, Mrs. Brewer, or her representative and gave as a reason 
why she interfered, that the agreement with the holder of the 
first mortgage had been breached; that Mrs. Washington also 
stated to him, the witness, that she had received a part of the 
money collected for the rent and that he, the witness, had 
nothing further to do with the management of the apartment and 
that Mrs. Platt, was in charge; that his records had 
disappeared from his office, and had been turned over to judge 
Dowdell by Mrs. Platt, but that approximately $900.00 had been 
collected. There was but one other witness that testified in 
the case, and his testimony related merely to solicitor's fees. 
 
  The evidence fails to show that the owners of the notes and 
mortgage, M. L. Woodward or Plus R. Levi, acting for them, 
entered into parol agreement with the mortgagors to the effect 
that the rents and profits derived from the apartment house 
were to be taken in lieu of all payments due and to become due 
on the mortgage debt involved in this litigation, or that Mrs. 
Levi and Mrs. Woodward ever 
Page 358 
authorized or ratified any such agreement. Under the 
circumstances, the chancellor correctly decreed the equities to 
be with the complainants. 
 
  Only one other assignment of error is argued here, and that 
questions the propriety of the finding and decree of the amount 
due complainants on the principal sum and interest thereon. It 
is the contention of appellants that the appellees were 
mortgagees in possession of the mortgaged premises and were 
therefore bound to keep a strict account of the rents and 
profits, and until they had accounted for such rents and 
profits they were not entitled to a decree. The evidence 
furnishes no basis for such a contention. There is room for an 
inference that M. L. Woodward was the agent of the mortgagors 
to collect rents and disburse the same, but we are unable to 
find anything in the evidence that will support a statement 
that the holders of the mortgage in suit were in possession of 
the property covered by the said mortgage. 
 
  The decree of the lower court is affirmed. 
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  PER CURIAM. — 
 
  The record in this cause having been considered by the Court, 
and the foregoing opinion prepared under Chapter 14553, Acts of 
1929, adopted by the Court as its opinion, it is considered, 
ordered, and adjudged by the Court that the decree of the court 
below be, and the same is hereby affirmed. 
 
  BUFORD, C. J., and WHITFIELD and DAVIS, J. J., concur. 
 
  ELLIS and TERRELL, J. J., dissent. 
 
  BROWN, J., disqualified. 
 
                       Re-hearing Granted. 
 
  PER CURIAM. — 
 
  This cause was decided on the original hearing with two of 
the Justices dissenting from the conclusion 
Page 359 
that the decree appealed from should be affirmed as entered in 
the court below. 
 
  The evidence is vague and uncertain as to some of the matters 
put in issue by the answer, and upon that issue, a majority of 
the Court are of the opinion that the ends of justice will be 
subserved by granting a re-hearing. 
 
  An agreement based on a valid consideration between mortgagee 
and mortgagor for an extension of time for the payment of the 
indebtedness secured by the mortgage is a good defense in a 
suit to enforce the mortgage lien. Armton Corporation v. Brown, 
101 Fla. 764, 135 Sou. Rep. 802. Such an agreement was 
attempted to be set up in the answer as a defense and the bill 
was amended apparently so as to confess and avoid it by trying 
to show that such an agreement, if made, was renounced and 
abandoned by the mortgagors, so as to render it unenforceable. 
The evidence tends to show the making of such an agreement and 
that the mortgagee took possession of the mortgaged property 
under it. If such an agreement was validly made, the burden of 
showing its abandonment or breach, with consequent inability to 
claim the benefits of it, may have been on complainant in the 
foreclosure suit and not on defendants, in view of the state of 
the pleadings above referred to. 
 
  The evidence being vague and unsatisfactory in many 
particulars going to the complainant's right to foreclose as 
against the attempted defense asserted by the defendants, and 
the Court having been divided on the first hearing with one 
justice not participating, a majority of the Court now 
participating in the consideration of this case have reached 
the conclusion that a re-hearing should be granted with leave 
to either of the parties to present additional briefs, if they 
so desire, within thirty days from the date 
Page 360 
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of this order, copies to be served upon opposing counsel prior 
to filing. 
 
  Re-hearing granted. 
 
  BUFORD, C. J., and WHITFIELD, ELLIS, TERRELL and DAVIS, J. 
J., concur. 
 
  BROWN, J., disqualified. 
 
                      Opinion on Re-hearing 
 
  TERRELL, J. — 
 
  Appellees, as complainants, brought suit against appellants, 
as defendants, to foreclose a junior mortgage. The joint and 
several answer of defendants admitted the execution of the 
notes and mortgage sued on but as a defense to the foreclosure 
interposed a parole agreement entered into by the parties in 
which the maturity of the notes and mortgage was extended and 
under which M. L. Woodward, the original mortgagee, took 
possession of the mortgaged premises with the right to collect 
the rents and profits therefrom and apply the same to the 
payment of the taxes and up-keep, the interest on the senior 
and junior mortgage, and when said amounts were paid the 
balance to be applied to the payment of the principal of the 
senior mortgage until paid and then to the payment of the 
principal of the junior mortgage until paid. It is also alleged 
that by said agreement the rents and profits so taken and 
applied were in lieu of all payments due and to become due on 
said mortgage, that the premises were delivered to the 
mortgagee pursuant thereto and that the mortgagee went into 
possession of said premises under said agreement and collected 
large sums thereunder which have not been accounted for. 
 
  By permission of the chancellor the complainants amended 
their bill of complaint to allege that if any such agreement as 
the foregoing was entered into by the parties it was 
Page 361 
breached and abandoned by the defendants who took charge of and 
are now in possession of the premises. A demurrer to the 
amended bill was overruled and defendants filed their answer 
denying the breach of the agreement. A final decree was entered 
for complainants and the present appeal is from that decree. 
This Court, two Justices dissenting, affirmed the decision 
below in the foregoing opinion written by Mr. Commissioner 
DAVIS, filed March 1, 1932. In view of the unsatisfactory 
condition of the evidence a re-hearing was granted to determine 
whether or not the complainants should be permitted to 
foreclose in view of the defense asserted by the defendants. 
 
  Appellants contend that the agreement entered into by the 
parties and asserted by them (appellants) as a defense to the 
foreclosure amounted to a novation of the mortgage indebtedness 
and that now the only relief open to complainants lies in the 
enforcement of said agreement. 
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  A novation is the substitution of a new debt or obligation 
for an existing one. It consists of two stipulations, one to 
extinguish the old debt and the other to substitute the new one 
in its place. Novation has been held to arise in different 
ways. The debtor and the creditor may remain the same and a new 
debt take the place of the old one or the debt may remain the 
same and a new debtor substituted, or the debt and debtor may 
remain the same and a new creditor substituted. Whether or not 
a novation arose in this case is one for determination on proof 
of the essential elements of the alleged agreement, the 
intention of the parties thereto and whether or not it was in 
good faith lived up to by all the parties. 
 
  As against the contention of appellants, appellees contended 
that the agreement brought in question cannot have attributed 
to it the importance claimed because it was in 
Page 362 
parole and to do so would modify the mortgage, a written 
instrument. The rule is well settled that an executory or 
parole agreement will not be permitted to abrogate or modify a 
written or sealed instrument but this rule is not without its 
exceptions. A written contract or agreement may be altered or 
modified by an oral agreement if the latter has been accepted 
and acted upon by the parties in such manner as would work a 
fraud on either party to refuse to enforce it. 6 R. C. L., 917. 
Bishop v. Busse, 69 Ill. 403; Pratt v. Morrow, 45 Mo. 404; 
American Food Company v. Halstead, 165 Ind. 633, 76 N.E., 251; 
Monroe v. Perkins, 9 Pick (Mass.) 298; Beach v. Covellard, 
4 Cal. 316; Siebert v. Leonard, 17 Minn. 433; Bassini v. 
Brockner, 10 N.J.L. J., 1051. 
 
  It is alleged that the parole agreement involved here was so 
acted upon. The evidence tends to prove the agreement, that 
both parties accepted its terms, that the mortgagee went into 
possession of the mortgaged premises and that he collected 
rents alleged to have amounted to several hundred dollars, the 
record is not clear on the fact of just how much was collected. 
 
  The fact of the mortgagee getting in possession of the 
premises to work it out of debt in the manner alleged may have 
been sufficient consideration to support the agreement and if 
made it was a good defense to the foreclosure suit. Armton 
Corporation v. Brown, 101 Fla. 764, 135 So.2d 802. In the state 
of the pleadings, if the agreement was made the burden of 
showing its breach by the mortgagors and the resultant 
inability to claim the benefits of it was on the complainant. 
 
  Appellants were at any rate entitled to an accounting of the 
rents collected and to show what benefit they were entitled to 
under the agreement. The evidence is vague and 
Page 363 
uncertain as to these factors and as to other essential 
elements of the defense, the abandonment of the agreement, the 
amount collected under it and otherwise as to complainants' 
right to foreclose as against the defense interposed to it. 
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  For these reasons we think the cause should be reversed on 
re-hearing. 
 
  Reversed. 
 
  DAVIS, C. J., and WHITFIELD, ELLIS and BUFORD, J. J., concur. 
 
  BROWN, J., disqualified. 
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  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Dade County, Thomas M. Carney J. 
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  Geoffrey C. Fleck of Friend, Fleck & Gettis, South Miami, for 
appellant. 
 
  Robert A. Butterworth, Atty. Gen. and Ralph Barreira, Asst. 
Atty. Gen., Miami, for appellee. 
 
  PER CURIAM. 
 
    Juan David Rodriguez was convicted of first-degree murder, 
armed robbery, conspiracy to commit a felony, attempted armed 
robbery, armed burglary with an assault, aggravated assault, and 
attempted first-degree murder. The charges which stem from two 
incidents occurring on consecutive days were tried together. 
Rodriguez appeals his convictions and the attendant sentences, 
including a sentence of death imposed in connection with the 
first-degree murder. We have jurisdiction, article V, section 
3(b)(1), Florida Constitution, and affirm the convictions and 
sentences. 
 
    According to his testimony at trial, on April 22, 1988, Ramon 
Fernandez was introduced to the defendant at a bail bondman's 
office by Carlos Sponsa. Sponsa asked Fernandez to give the 
bondsman the title to his car for a few hours, so Rodriguez could 
go get some money to pay his bail. Fernandez complied with the 
request; however, Rodriguez never returned with the money. 
 
    On May 13, 1988, Fernandez met with Sponsa and Rodriguez and 
asked Rodriguez to pay the bondsman so his car would be returned. 
Rodriguez told Fernandez and Sponsa that he knew where he could 
get the money and told them to follow him. The two followed 
Rodriguez, who drove a blue Mazda, to a shopping center. 
According to Fernandez, Rodriguez went to the door of an auto 
parts store in the shopping center and talked to a man inside. 
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Rodriguez then came over to their vehicle and told Fernandez and 
Sponsa to wait in front 
Page 496 
while he drove around to the back of the shopping center to wait 
for the owner of the auto parts store. Instead of waiting in the 
car, Fernandez went up some stairs to the other end of the 
shopping center, where he saw the owner exit the store through 
the front door carrying a briefcase. The owner, Abelardo 
Saladrigas, began walking to the back of the shopping center. 
When Fernandez could no longer see Saladrigas, he heard two 
shots. As Fernandez was coming down the stairs, he heard a third 
shot and then saw Rodriguez chasing the victim with a gun in one 
hand and the victim's briefcase in the other. Rodriguez was 
yelling, "Give me the watch; give me the watch." The victim ran 
behind a car where Rodriguez shot him a fourth time, grabbed the 
victim's watch and ran to the Mazda. Fernandez also ran to the 
Mazda and left with the defendant. After fleeing, Rodriguez and 
Fernandez met Sponsa who had fled as soon as the first shots were 
fired. Rodriguez opened the briefcase which contained papers, 
keys, a revolver, and $1,200 in cash. He gave $600 to Sponsa and 
kept the other $600 and the victim's Rolex watch. 
 
    According to Fernandez, Rodriguez then described the events 
leading up to the murder. Rodriguez explained that he shot 
Saladrigas first in the leg and then in the stomach because the 
victim would not surrender his briefcase and watch. After being 
shot, the victim threw the briefcase at Rodriguez and began 
screaming. Rodriguez shot him again in an attempt to get the 
watch. After the victim ran behind a car, Rodriguez shot him the 
final time and took the watch. 
 
    There was also testimony from another witness that pleas of 
"Don't do this to me, please" were heard coming from the back 
parking lot prior to the shots being fired. 
 
    Jose Arzola, an employee of the murder victim, testified that 
he was the man who spoke to the defendant at the front door of 
the auto parts store. Although Rodriguez's appearance had 
changed, Arzola made an in-court identification of him. Arzola 
further testified that he had seen Rodriguez at the shopping 
center on two or three occasions prior to the murder, standing on 
the side of the stairwell next to the entrance to the auto parts 
store. 
 
    Several witnesses testified concerning Saladrigas' dying 
declarations. A woman who worked in the shopping center testified 
that at approximately 7:00 p.m. on the day of the murder, she 
heard an argument in the back lot and heard four muffled 
gunshots. According to the witness, a few seconds after hearing a 
scream, Saladrigas came to the front of the shopping center and 
fell near the door to her shop. When she went to him, Saladrigas 
told her that he had been shot by a Mulatto, that he had been 
robbed of his watch and purse, and that they had left in a blue 
Mazda. 
 
    The victim's sister-in-law testified that when she arrived at 
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the scene, Saladrigas told her, "They robbed me, and they take my 
keys from the business. They take my watch and my briefcase." 
When she asked him if he knew the robbers, he told her, "No, but 
I've seen them. They are two Mulattos." He also told her, "They 
go away in a blue Mazda." 
 
    Officer Jans testified that he overheard Saladrigas describe 
the shooting. According to the officer, Saladrigas said a couple 
of Mulatto males robbed him in the back parking lot. The man who 
shot him was taller than average, 5'10" or 5'11," and very 
skinny. The robbers left in a small blue car which was either a 
Mazda or a Toyota. They took his briefcase and Rolex watch. As he 
approached his car, they tried to get his briefcase. There was a 
struggle, and he was shot a couple of times. 
 
    Saladrigas died a short time after being taken to the hospital. 
According to the medical examiner, although there were six 
separate gunshot wounds on the body, these wounds were consistent 
with four separate projectiles having struck the victim. The 
victim had two wounds to the right arm; one wound to the upper 
left chest; one wound one inch above the right knee; and two 
wounds to the right chest, one of which was fatal. 
 
    Francisco Reyes, who met Rodriguez in the county jail prior to 
trial, testified that 
Page 497 
Rodriguez told him that Fernandez was a "snitch" and because of 
him Rodriguez was "facing the chair." According to Reyes, 
Rodriguez also told him Fernandez could not have seen him commit 
the murder because he had told him to wait around the corner and 
if Rodriguez could "get rid" of Fernandez, "they would never know 
he was the one that killed or murdered." Reyes also testified 
that the defendant offered to pay him $3,000 if Reyes would 
testify that Fernandez confessed to Reyes that he committed the 
murder. 
 
    Testimony concerning the attempted home invasion came primarily 
from Fernandez and another of the participants in that incident. 
According to Fernandez, the day after the murder, he, the 
defendant, and several other young men went to a residence 
intending to invade it and rob the occupants who according to 
Sponsa had large amounts of drugs and cash. Fernandez and two of 
the men went in one vehicle; Rodriguez and the other two went in 
a separate vehicle. Fernandez and the two men who rode with him 
went to the door. When a man answered, the three attempted to 
push their way in. However, when the man's wife brought him a 
gun, the three ran from the house. The attempted robbery victim 
shot at the three and one of them returned fire. Although 
Fernandez was carrying the murder victim's revolver during the 
attempted home invasion, he did not fire it. Fernandez dropped 
the revolver on the front lawn while fleeing. 
 
    Sergio Valdez, a participant in the attempted home invasion, 
who rode to the scene with the defendant, also testified. Valdez' 
account of the attempted home invasion was generally consistent 
with that of Fernandez. He explained that he, Rodriguez, and 
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another man circled the residence while the other three men went 
to the door. According to Valdez, Rodriguez told him it was their 
job to tie up the people in the house and search for money and 
drugs after the others gained entry. Valdez also testified that 
while in route to the residence, Rodriguez admitted that he "had 
done a job" at an auto parts store the day before, and that he 
had stolen a thousand dollars and the Rolex watch he was wearing 
from the victim. 
 
    Three weeks after the attempted home invasion, Fernandez was 
arrested. He confessed to his involvement in both crimes and told 
police that Rodriguez shot the victim at the auto parts store. 
Rodriguez was arrested and ultimately charged in a single 
indictment with first-degree murder and the other offenses 
stemming from the robbery/murder and the attempted home invasion. 
 
    Rodriguez was found guilty of all charges which were tried 
together. By a vote of twelve to zero the jury recommended that 
he be sentenced to death in connection with the Saladrigas 
murder. The court followed this recommendation, finding three 
aggravating factors: 1) prior conviction of violent felony; 2) 
the murder was committed during a robbery and for financial gain; 
and 3) the murder was especially heinous, atrocious, or cruel, 
and one nonstatutory mitigating factor: Rodriguez had a good 
marriage and family life. 
 
                                 GUILT 
 
    Rodriguez raises the following four claims in connection with 
the guilt phase of his trial: 1) it was error to compel him to 
proceed without the presence of a defense witness and to refuse 
to permit him to introduce that witness's prior deposition 
testimony; 2) it was fundamental error to conduct a joint trial 
for the first-degree murder and the charges stemming from the 
attempted home invasion; 3) it was error to admit the victim's 
sister-in-law's identification testimony; and 4) inadmissible 
hearsay testimony was introduced to improperly bolster the 
testimony of the State's chief witnesses. 
 
    As his first claim, Rodriguez contends that it was error to 
require him to proceed without the presence of a subpoenaed 
defense witness and to exclude that witness's deposition 
testimony. Some fourteen months after the murder, defense counsel 
deposed Jose Montalvo, who had been listed on the State's 
discovery list as someone having knowledge of the offense. 
Although in statements made to the police 
Page 498 
and the prosecutor soon after the shooting Mr. Montalvo had 
stated that the victim gave him no description of the assailant, 
in the deposition, Mr. Montalvo stated that he asked the victim 
who shot him, and the victim said a "little fat one." This 
description was inconsistent with the dying declaration overheard 
by Officer Jans that the assailant was tall and thin like the 
defendant. 
 
    Although Mr. Montalvo received a standby subpoena for Monday, 
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January 22, 1990, defense counsel did not attempt to contact him 
until Monday, January 29, 1990. When no one contacted the witness 
on the week of the 22nd, he assumed the case had been postponed 
again and that he would not be needed. Therefore, he left town on 
January 28. 
 
    When Mr. Montalvo could not be found on January 29, defense 
counsel requested that his deposition testimony be admitted into 
evidence. The state objected, arguing that the deposition was 
hearsay and that Mr. Montalvo had not been listed as a defense 
witness in accordance with Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 
3.220(b)(3) (currently Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 
3.220(d)(1)). Defense counsel argued that the deposition 
testimony could be admitted into evidence pursuant to section 
90.804(2)(a), Florida Statutes (1989). That section provides in 
pertinent part that where the declarant is unavailable 
 
  [t]estimony given . . . in a deposition taken in 
  compliance with the law in the course of the same or 
  another proceeding, if the party against whom the 
  testimony is now offered, or, in a civil action or 
  proceeding, a predecessor in interest, had an 
  opportunity and similar motive to develop the 
  testimony by direct, cross, or redirect examination 
 
    is excluded from the definition of hearsay. 
 
    Relying on this Court's decision in State v. James, 402 So.2d 1169 
(Fla. 1981), wherein we held that discovery depositions were 
not admissible as substantive evidence in criminal cases absent 
compliance with Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.190(j) which 
governs the taking of depositions to perpetuate testimony, the 
trial court refused to admit the deposition. Defense counsel then 
requested a short continuance to obtain Mr. Montalvo's presence. 
When unable to produce Mr. Montalvo the following day, counsel 
renewed his request to utilize the prior deposition testimony. 
The court again denied the request. 
 
    We are presented with the question of whether a deposition is 
admissible as substantive evidence, under section 90.804(2)(a) of 
the evidence code, when, at the time of its taking, opposing 
counsel is not alerted by compliance with Rule of Criminal 
Procedure 3.190(j) that the deposition may be used at trial. We 
hold that it is not. Accord State v. James; Campos v. State, 
489 So.2d 1238 (Fla. 3d DCA 1986) (discovery deposition that 
qualifies as a hearsay exception under section 90.804(2)(a) is 
not admissible as substantive evidence unless it qualifies for 
such admission under the criminal rules of procedure); Jackson 
v. State, 453 So.2d 456 (Fla. 4th DCA 1984) (same); Terrell v. 
State, 407 So.2d 1039 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981) (same). 
 
    It is generally accepted that when an exception to the rule 
excluding depositions as hearsay[fn1] is not found in the Rules 
of Civil Procedure, the evidence code may provide such an 
exception in a civil proceeding. See, e.g., Dinter v. Brewer, 
420 So.2d 932, 934 (Fla. 3rd DCA 1982); Johns-Manville Sales 
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Corp. v. Janssens, 463 So.2d 242, 259 (Fla. 1st DCA 1984), 
review denied, 467 So.2d 999 (Fla. 1985). However, a similar 
result is not warranted in a criminal case. This is so because 
greater latitude for the use of depositions in civil cases exists 
by virtue of Rule of Civil Procedure 1.330 which is much broader 
than the Rules of Criminal Procedure that provide for the use of 
deposition testimony. 
 
    Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.220(h), as adopted by this Court, 
allows discovery depositions 
Page 499 
to be used by any party for the purpose of contradicting or 
impeaching the testimony of the deponent as a witness but makes 
no provision for their use as substantive evidence. If it had 
been our intent to allow such use, the rule would so state. 
Rather, Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.190(j) was enacted to assure 
that both parties have an opportunity and motive to fully develop 
deposition testimony before it can be used as substantive 
evidence in a criminal case. 
 
    The holding in State v. James that discovery depositions are 
not admissible as substantive evidence absent compliance with 
Rule 3.190(j) was in no way modified by the adoption of section 
90.804(2)(a).[fn2] In fact, the necessity of meeting the 
procedural requirements for perpetuating testimony before a 
deposition is admissible as substantive evidence is recognized in 
section 90.804(2)(a) by the express requirement that the 
deposition must be "taken in compliance with law." Accord 
Terrell v. State, 407 So.2d at 1041. Accordingly, the deposition 
testimony was properly excluded in this case. 
 
    We also find no abuse of discretion by the trial court in 
failing to continue the trial until the witness could be 
procured. Mr. Montalvo had not been listed on the defense witness 
list as required under Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 
3.220(b)(3) and it does not appear that counsel sought a further 
continuance when he was unable to produce the witness on January 
30. Moreover, even if it was error for the trial court to fail to 
continue the trial until Mr. Montalvo's attendance could be 
secured, on this record the error would be harmless beyond a 
reasonable doubt. 
 
    We also reject Rodriguez's challenge to the fact that he was 
tried jointly for the offenses stemming from the Saladrigas 
murder and the attempted home invasion. Pursuant to Florida Rule 
of Criminal Procedure 3.150(a), Rodriguez was charged in a single 
indictment with the offenses stemming from both incidents. 
Although he successfully moved for severance of defendants, 
Rodriguez never sought severance of offenses, pursuant to Florida 
Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.152(a)(1). Because we cannot agree 
that the trial court's failure to sua sponte sever the offenses 
constituted fundamental error, the issue is not preserved for 
appeal. 
 
    Rodriguez's third claim, that it was error to permit the 
victim's sister-in-law to offer identification testimony due to 
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the "inherently inflammatory" nature of such testimony, was not 
preserved by specific objection. The only objection to the 
identification testimony was based on relevancy. It is well 
settled that the specific legal ground upon which a claim is 
based must be raised at trial and a claim different than that 
raised below will not be heard on appeal. See, e.g., Bertolotti 
v. State, 565 So.2d 1343, 1345 (Fla. 1990); Craig v. State, 
510 So.2d 857, 864 (Fla. 1987), cert. denied, 484 U.S. 1020, 
108 S.Ct. 732, 98 L.Ed.2d 680 (1988). 
 
    The final claim raised in connection with the guilt phase of 
this trial is precipitated by the fact that an extraordinary 
amount of testimony by law enforcement officers concerning prior 
consistent statements made by various state witnesses was 
presented to the jury. The defendant most strenuously challenges 
the admission of testimony recounting prior consistent statements 
made by his accomplices, Ramon Fernandez and Sergio Valdez. 
 
    It is well established that prior consistent statements are 
generally inadmissible to corroborate or bolster a witness' trial 
testimony. See, e.g., Jackson v. State, 498 So.2d 906, 909 
(Fla. 1986); Parker v. State, 476 So.2d 134, 137 (Fla. 1985); 
Van Gallon v. State, 50 So.2d 882 (Fla. 1951); Carroll v. 
State, 497 So.2d 253, 256 (Fla. 3d DCA 1985), review denied, 
511 So.2d 297 (1987); Perez v. State, 371 So.2d 714, 716-17 
(Fla. 2d DCA 1979); Allison v. 
Page 500 
State, 162 So.2d 922, 924 (Fla. 1st DCA 1964); see also Charles 
W. Ehrhardt, Florida Evidence § 801.8 (1992). Moreover, because 
prior consistent statements are usually hearsay, they are 
inadmissible as substantive evidence unless they qualify under 
an exception to the rule excluding hearsay. Ehrhardt, Florida 
Evidence § 801.8. 
 
    The prior statements of Fernandez and Valdez were properly 
admitted under section 90.801(2)(b), Florida Statutes (1989), 
which excludes from the definition of hearsay the prior 
consistent statement of a witness who testifies at trial and is 
subject to cross-examination concerning that statement when the 
statement is offered to "rebut an express or implied charge . . . 
of improper influence, motive, or recent fabrication." Defense 
counsel's references to plea agreements with the state during 
cross-examination of both of these witnesses were sufficient to 
create an inference of improper motive to fabricate. See Stewart 
v. State, 558 So.2d 416, 419 (Fla. 1990); Kelley v. State, 486 So.2d 578, 
583 (Fla.), cert. denied, 479 U.S. 871, 107 S.Ct. 
244, 93 L.Ed.2d 169 (1986); Dufour v. State, 495 So.2d 154, 160 
(Fla. 1986), cert. denied, 479 U.S. 1101, 107 S.Ct. 1332, 94 
L.Ed.2d 183 (1987). Accordingly, because the statements in 
question were given prior to the plea negotiations and therefore 
prior to the existence of both witnesses' motive to fabricate 
they were properly admitted. Dufour v. State, 495 So.2d at 160; 
Wilson v. State, 434 So.2d 59 (Fla. 1st DCA 1983). 
 
    The State concedes that the testimony of Detective Castillo 
recounting the information gathered by police from witnesses 
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concerning Mr. Saladrigas' dying declarations, as well as the 
detective's testimony concerning Jose Arzola's description of the 
man who came to the auto parts store just prior to the murder, 
was hearsay for which there was no valid exception. Although we 
find the admission of this testimony harmless beyond a reasonable 
doubt, Parker v. State, 476 So.2d at 137, we take this 
opportunity to caution trial courts to guard against allowing the 
jury to hear prior consistent statements which are not properly 
admissible. Particular care must be taken to avoid such testimony 
by law enforcement officers. As noted by the district courts: 
 
  The rationale prohibiting the use of prior consistent 
  statements is to prevent "putting a cloak of 
  credibility" on the witness's testimony. When a 
  police officer, who is generally regarded by the jury 
  as disinterested and objective and therefore highly 
  credible, is the corroborating witness, the danger of 
  improperly influencing the jury becomes particularly 
  grave. 
 
    Carroll v. State, 497 So.2d at 256-57 (quoting Perez v. 
State, 371 So.2d at 716-17). 
 
    Rodriguez does not challenge the sufficiency of the evidence. 
However, our review of the record reveals substantial competent 
evidence to support his convictions. 
 
                                PENALTY 
 
    Rodriguez raises the following six challenges in connection 
with his death sentence: 1) the death penalty is disproportionate 
in this case; 2) the prosecutor's comments on the defendant's 
demeanor off the witness stand rendered the sentencing 
proceedings unfair; 3) the homicide was not heinous, atrocious, 
or cruel; 4) the sentencing order is deficient and reflects that 
the trial court failed to consider certain mitigating factors; 5) 
the trial court considered the impassioned pleas of family 
members, contrary to Booth v. Maryland, 482 U.S. 496, 107 S.Ct. 
2529, 96 L.Ed.2d 440 (1987), overruled by Payne v. Tennessee, 
___ U.S. ___, 111 S.Ct. 2597, 115 L.Ed.2d 720 (1991); and 6) 
Florida's death penalty statute is unconstitutional. We reject 
each of these claims and find that only the first three merit 
further discussion. 
 
    First, we address claim 2 dealing with improper comments by the 
prosecutor. During argument on the aggravating factor of heinous, 
atrocious, or cruel, the prosecutor made the following comment: 
 
  This is torture. And who inflicted it? This man with 
  his eyes closed sleeping over here. 
 
    Defense objected, moved for a mistrial and pointed out that the 
defendant was "listening 
Page 501 
to the interpreter," rather than sleeping. The trial court denied 
the motion, stating that "Whether [the defendant] was sleeping or 
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not is up to the jury to decide." 
 
    As the State concedes, the prosecutor's reference to the fact 
that the defendant appeared to be sleeping during closing 
argument was clearly improper. The defendant's demeanor off the 
witness stand is not a proper subject for argument and in some 
cases may be unduly prejudicial. Pope v. Wainwright, 496 So.2d 798, 
802 (Fla. 1986), cert. denied, 480 U.S. 951, 107 S.Ct. 
1617, 94 L.Ed.2d 801 (1987). However, under the circumstances, 
reversal is not warranted. 
 
    Defense counsel failed to request a curative instruction, see 
Ferguson v. State, 417 So.2d 639, 641 (Fla. 1982) (proper 
procedure where prosecution makes improper comment during closing 
argument is to request an instruction to jury to disregard the 
comment), choosing instead to explain to the jury that the 
defendant was merely listening to the interpreter. Moreover, the 
misconduct was not so egregious as to taint the validity of the 
jury's recommendation in light of the aggravating factors 
present. See Bertolotti v. State, 476 So.2d 130 (Fla. 1985) 
(prosecutorial misconduct must be truly egregious to warrant 
vacating death sentence); Jackson v. State, 522 So.2d 802 
(Fla.) (same), cert. denied, 488 U.S. 871, 109 S.Ct. 183, 102 
L.Ed.2d 153 (1988). 
 
    Next, we reject Rodriguez's claim that this murder was the 
result of a simple shooting and therefore cannot be considered 
heinous, atrocious, or cruel under section 921.141(5)(h), Florida 
Statutes (1989). See Lewis v. State, 398 So.2d 432, 438 (Fla. 
1981) ("murder by shooting, when it is ordinary in the sense that 
it is not set apart from the norm of premeditated murders, is as 
a matter of law not heinous, atrocious, or cruel"). After the 
shooting, Rodriguez bragged that when Mr. Saladrigas would not 
turn over his belongings, Rodriguez shot the man twice, first in 
the knee and then in the stomach. As his victim ran, pleading for 
his life, Rodriguez shot him again because Saladrigas still had 
not given up his watch. After being wounded, Mr. Saladrigas ran 
over 200 feet with his attacker in pursuit only to be shot a 
fourth time behind a car where he sought cover. These facts set 
this murder apart from the norm of capital felonies and support 
the conclusion that Rodriguez enjoyed or was utterly indifferent 
to the suffering of his victim. See Shere v. State, 579 So.2d 86 
(Fla. 1991); Cheshire v. State, 568 So.2d 908 (Fla. 1990); 
State v. Dixon, 283 So.2d 1 (Fla. 1973), cert. denied, 416 U.S. 943, 
94 S.Ct. 1950, 40 L.Ed.2d 295 (1974). 
 
    Finally, we have compared this case with other death penalty 
cases and find that death is proportionately warranted. 
Accordingly, having found no reversible error, we affirm the 
convictions and sentences, including the sentence of death. 
 
    It is so ordered. 
 
    BARKETT, C.J., and OVERTON, McDONALD, SHAW, GRIMES and HARDING, 
JJ., concur. 
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    KOGAN, J., concurs in part and dissents in part with an 
opinion. 
 
[fn1] When a party seeks to offer a deposition as substantive 
evidence, it is generally considered inadmissible hearsay. See 
section 90.801(1)(c), Florida Statutes (1989) ("Hearsay is a 
statement, other than one made by the declarant while testifying 
at the trial or hearing, offered in evidence to prove the truth 
of the matter asserted."). 
 
 
[fn2] We have requested that the Rules of Criminal Procedure 
Committee consider and make recommendations as to whether the 
Criminal Rules should be amended to provide for the use of 
discovery depositions as substantive evidence subject to certain 
safeguards which would be provided in the rules. 
 
 
    KOGAN, Justice, concurring in part and dissenting in part. 
 
    I concur in all portions of the majority opinion except that 
portion which holds that a discovery deposition is not admissible 
as substantive evidence unless the testimony is perpetuated in 
accordance with Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.190(j). 
 
    According to federal precedent, exceptions to the rule 
excluding depositions as hearsay are found both in the rules of 
civil and criminal procedure and in the rules of evidence. See 
11 James W. Moore & Helen I. Bendix, Moore's Federal Practice § 
804.04[1], at VIII-262 (2d ed. 1989); Charles W. Ehrhardt, 
Florida Evidence § 804.2, at 668-69 (1992); see also Walden v. 
Sears, Roebuck & Co., 654 F.2d 443, 446 (5th Cir. 1981) 
(deposition testimony is admissible under Federal Rule of 
Evidence 804 when the declarant is unavailable even if it would 
not be admissible under rules of procedure); United States v. 
Steele, 685 F.2d 793, 808 (3d Cir.) (deposition testimony was 
admissible against criminal defendant 
Page 502 
under Federal Rule of Evidence 804(b)(1)), cert. denied, 459 U.S. 908, 
103 S.Ct. 213, 74 L.Ed.2d 170 (1982). I see no reason why the 
same should not hold true under Florida's procedural and 
evidentiary rules. Accord Ehrhardt, Florida Evidence § 
804.2, at 670-71 (1992). 
 
    It is generally accepted that when a deposition is not 
admissible under the Florida Rules of Civil Procedure it may 
still be offered as substantive evidence under section 
90.804(2)(a), Florida Statutes (1989), if the requirements of 
that exception are met. See Dinter v. Brewer, 420 So.2d 932, 
934 (Fla. 3rd DCA 1982) (when rules of civil procedure do not 
provide exception to rule excluding depositions as hearsay, must 
look to evidence code for exception); Johns-Manville Sales Corp. 
v. Janssens, 463 So.2d 242, 259 (Fla. 1st DCA 1984) (when 
deposition meets the requirements of either the rule of civil 
procedure or the evidentiary rule, it is admissible), review 
denied, 467 So.2d 999 (Fla. 1985); see also Ehrhardt, Florida 
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Evidence § 804.2, at 669-70. I would apply the same rule in 
criminal cases. Under the plain language of section 90.804(2)(a), 
the exception to the hearsay rule recognized therein is 
applicable in criminal as well as civil cases. It is illogical to 
think that compliance with Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.190(j) 
was intended to be a prerequisite to admission of depositions 
under section 90.804(2)(a). If such were the case, there would be 
no need to make section 90.804(2)(a) applicable in criminal 
proceedings since depositions taken in compliance with rule 
3.190(j) would be admissible under the procedural rule. Moreover, 
procedural rules, such as rule 3.190(j), that act as rules of 
evidence were superseded to the extent they are in conflict with 
the Evidence Code. In re Fla. Evidence Code, 372 So.2d 1369 
(Fla.), clarified, 376 So.2d 1161 (Fla. 1979). 
 
    This Court's pre-evidence code holding in State v. James, 
402 So.2d 1169 (Fla. 1981), does not mandate a contrary 
conclusion. James dealt exclusively with admission of discovery 
depositions under Florida Rule of Criminal Procedure 3.220(d) 
(current rule 3.220(h)(1)) which provides that discovery 
depositions "may be used by any party for the purpose of 
contradicting or impeaching the testimony of the deponent as a 
witness," but does not provide for the use of discovery 
depositions as substantive evidence. The holding in James was 
based on the fact that the procedural rule at issue did not 
provide an exception to the general rule excluding the use of 
deposition testimony as substantive evidence. That decision does 
not stand for the proposition that discovery depositions are 
admissible as substantive evidence in a criminal case only if 
they are admissible for that purpose under the Rules of Criminal 
Procedure. 
 
    Likewise, our decisions in State v. Clark, No. 77,461, 1992 
WL 457503 (Fla. Sept. 24, 1992); and State v. Basiliere, 353 So.2d 820 
(Fla. 1977), do not preclude admission of discovery 
depositions in a case such as this. Those cases simply stand for 
the proposition that discovery depositions are not admissible as 
substantive evidence where a defendant was not present at the 
deposition and had no notice that the deposition testimony could 
be used at trial. This is because a defendant has a basic 
constitutional right to be present when evidence is presented and 
to confront and cross-examine the witnesses against him under the 
Sixth Amendment to the United States Constitution and article I, 
section 16 of the Florida Constitution. State v. Clark, slip 
op. at 2-3; see also Brown v. State, 471 So.2d 6 (Fla. 1985) 
(State's failure to notify defendant of deposition and produce 
him at the deposition, in accordance with rule 3.190(j)(3), 
deprived him of constitutional right to confront and 
cross-examine the witnesses against him). 
 
    The fact that it may be difficult for the proponent of 
discovery deposition testimony to establish that the party 
against whom the testimony is offered, "had similar motive to 
develop the testimony by direct, cross, or redirect examination," 
as required by section 90.804(2)(a)[fn3] does not warrant a 
blanket rule that discovery depositions 
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Page 503 
may never be used as substantive evidence. Because it cannot be 
said as a matter of law that the motive to develop testimony 
during a discovery deposition will never be similar to the motive 
during trial,[fn4] this determination should be made by the trial 
court on a case-by-case basis. Proper application of the 
similar-motive requirement together with the safeguards provided 
by the confrontation clauses of the United States and Florida 
Constitutions would serve to militate against abuses in the use 
of discovery depositions as substantive evidence in cases such as 
this. 
 
    Accordingly, I would hold that, where the confrontation rights 
of the defendant will not be compromised, if the declarant is 
unavailable and the other requirements of section 90.804(2)(a) 
are met a discovery deposition is admissible as substantive 
evidence under that exception to the hearsay rule even if the 
deposition would not be admissible under the Rules of Criminal 
Procedure. 
 
    However, in this case, I agree with the State that Rodriguez 
has failed to establish that the State had similar motive to 
develop the deposition testimony. As noted in the majority 
opinion, prior to the deposition, Mr. Montalvo had stated to both 
the police and the prosecutor that the victim had given no 
description of his assailant. The only notice that the State was 
given was that the defense was going to depose Mr. Montalvo, one 
of the witnesses included on the State's discovery list. At no 
time did the defense list Mr. Montalvo as a person "whom defense 
counsel expects to call as a witness at trial" pursuant to rule 
3.220(b)(3). Under the circumstances, the State had no reason to 
rigorously prepare for or pursue questioning of the witness.[fn5] 
 
    I also agree that Rodriguez has failed to establish that Mr. 
Montalvo was "unavailable" under section 90.804(1)(e), Florida 
Statutes (1989).[fn6] Mr. Montalvo cannot be considered 
"unavailable" under section 90.804(1)(e) because the defense 
failed to establish that a diligent attempt to secure the 
witness' attendance had been made. See Spicer v. Metropolitan 
Dade County, 458 So.2d 792, 795 (Fla. 3d DCA 1984) (proponent of 
former testimony must establish that it took reasonable steps to 
procure the witness); McClain v. State, 411 So.2d 316, 317 
(Fla. 3d DCA 1982) (proponent of former testimony must establish 
what steps it took to secure appearance of witness). Although 
counsel served Mr. Montalvo with a standby subpoena for January 
22, counsel took no other reasonable steps to ensure the 
witness's attendance. In fact, it is undisputed that counsel 
never attempted to contact the witness until January 29, the day 
after the witness had left town believing that the trial had been 
postponed. 
 
    Therefore, although I disagree with the reasoning employed by 
the majority, I agree that the deposition testimony was properly 
excluded in this case. 
 
[fn3] See Jackson v. State, 453 So.2d 456 (Fla. 4th DCA 1984) 
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(recognizing that State may not have similar motive to develop 
testimony where deposition was not taken to perpetuate 
testimony). 
 
 
[fn4] In fact, the State concedes that under certain 
circumstances it might have a similar motive to develop discovery 
deposition testimony. As an example, the State suggests that its 
motive to develop testimony during a discovery deposition would 
likely be the same as at trial where the prosecutor deposes a 
witness on the defense's witness list whom the prosecutor has 
reason to believe has information damaging to the State's case. 
 
 
[fn5] Where, during a discovery deposition conducted by the 
defense, a witness unexpectedly gives testimony damaging to the 
State's case, the State would have at least two options that 
reasonably could lessen its motive to cross-examine. One option 
would be to depose the witness after he or she is listed as a 
defense witness. The other would be to wait to cross-examine and 
impeach the witness at trial with prior inconsistent statements. 
See Jackson v. State, 453 So.2d at 457. 
 
 
[fn6] Section 90.804(1)(e) provides that a declarant is 
unavailable if he 
 
  [i]s absent from the hearing, and the proponent of 
  his statement has been unable to procure his 
  attendance or testimony by process or other 
  reasonable means. 
 
(Emphasis added.) 
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  PER CURIAM. 
 
    This cause is before the Court on appeal from a judgment of the 
Circuit Court of the Fourteenth Judicial Circuit, in Bay County. 
The appellant was convicted on four counts of murder in the first 
degree and received three death sentences and one sentence to 
life imprisonment. We have jurisdiction of his appeal. Art. V, § 
3(b)(1), Fla. Const. 
 
                               I. 
 
    The testimony at trial showed that the appellant was a 
participant in a marijuana importation conspiracy. In accordance 
with the smuggling plan he was present on the night of January 
23, 1977, near a beach landing site at Sandy Creek in Bay County. 
Appellant's job was to guard the entrance to a dirt road leading 
to the beach where the marijuana was to be brought ashore and 
loaded on trucks. 
 
    Two men, Harold Sims and Douglas Hood, and two teenage girls, 
Sheila McAdams and Sandra McAdams, approached the place where 
appellant was standing guard. Although there is nothing to 
explain their presence at that time and place, one reasonable 
inference is that they stumbled on the site of the smuggling 
operation by chance. The testimony indicates that there was then 
an exchange of fire between Harold Sims and the appellant. Harold 
Sims was shot and killed. Appellant then took the other three 
people captive, and confined them in a passenger van. 

Page 1 of 10STEINHORST v. STATE, 412 So.2d 332 (Fla. 1982)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

54



 
    The testimony of several witnesses shows that appellant then 
proceeded to consult with several of his co-conspirators. It 
appears that Douglas Hood and the two McAdams girls were held 
captive for several hours while appellant and the leaders of the 
group decided what to do with them. 
Page 335 
Meanwhile, the landing and loading of marijuana proceeded almost 
until morning. 
 
    Bobby Joe Vines, the organizer of the smuggling scheme, 
testified that after the shooting of Harold Sims, appellant asked 
that his friend Charles Hughes be brought to him. Hughes was 
summoned from the landing site where he was bringing marijuana 
ashore. There was testimony from which the jury could infer that 
when Vines and the other men left the area with their loads of 
marijuana, appellant and Hughes departed with a human cargo of 
one dead and three living persons. 
 
    Several months later divers discovered the bodies of the 
victims in a sinkhole in Taylor County. The evidence showed that 
all four victims had been shot to death. The bodies were weighted 
down with concrete blocks. 
 
    Various participants in the smuggling operation met over the 
next several days at a farm house in Gadsden County. Several of 
the participants testified that appellant and Hughes stated that 
they had disposed of the victims and put them where they would 
never be found. Also, David Capo testified that appellant 
admitted the killings of all four victims. 
 
    Appellant contends that the evidence was insufficient to 
sustain the verdicts of the jury. This contention is without 
merit. 
 
                               II. 
 
    Appellant presents several arguments concerning procedural 
errors which he contends require a new trial. 
 
    Appellant argues that the trial court erred in granting the 
state's challenges for cause to prospective jurors who indicated 
that they were opposed to capital punishment. Under Florida law, 
there is a ground for excusal for cause when jurors indicate that 
they would be unable, after finding the accused guilty of a 
capital offense, to participate in the required weighing of 
aggravating and mitigating circumstances and to consider death as 
a possible penalty. Another ground exists when prospective 
jurors' opposition to the death penalty might interfere with 
their deliberation on the question of guilt or innocence. 
 
    Appellant concedes that these standards were followed by the 
trial court, but argues that in view of the wide prevalence of 
opposition to capital punishment, the exclusions deprived him of 
his right to be tried by a jury representative of the community. 
Our ruling on this contention is controlled by precedent. The 
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argument is without merit. Jackson v. State, 366 So.2d 752 
(Fla. 1978), cert. denied, 444 U.S. 885, 100 S.Ct. 177, 62 
L.Ed.2d 115 (1979); Riley v. State, 366 So.2d 19 (Fla. 1978). 
 
    Appellant contends that the court erred in allowing the state 
to present the testimony of relatives of the victims. He relies 
on the rule that a member of a murder victim's family may not 
testify for the purpose of identifying the deceased where a 
non-related witness is available for such purpose. See Lewis v. 
State, 377 So.2d 640 (Fla. 1979); Rowe v. State, 120 Fla. 649, 
163 So. 22 (1935). The wife of Harold Sims and the mother of 
Sheila McAdams were allowed to testify, but not for the purpose 
of identifying the bodies of the victims. The defense had 
stipulated to the matter of identity. The testimony of these 
witnesses was presented to establish that the victims were seen 
alive on the day preceding the murders. 
 
    When Mrs. McAdams broke down on the witness stand, the judge 
ordered the jury removed. Following this occurrence, the defense 
stipulated to the admission in evidence of a police 
missing-persons report so that Mrs. McAdams would not have to 
testify further. The judge instructed the jury to disregard the 
unexpected emotional outburst. The impropriety, if any, was 
harmless. 
 
    Appellant contends that the trial court erred in denying his 
motion to strike the testimony of a state witness and in denying 
his motion for mistrial, both motions being grounded on a 
violation of the rule of sequestration of witnesses. On 
cross-examination of state witness Lloyd Woods, defense counsel 
brought out the fact that the 
Page 336 
witness had overheard testimony while waiting outside the 
courtroom and had also heard testimony by live radio broadcast 
while waiting in the state attorney's office. Defense counsel 
moved to strike Woods's testimony. 
 
    The trial judge conducted an inquiry. Woods told the judge that 
there was a radio on in the state attorney's library and that he 
and several other witnesses had heard parts of the testimony. He 
said he also heard some in the hall outside the courtroom. 
Examination by state and defense counsel focused on whether 
Woods's testimony had been affected by what he heard. Upon 
inquiry by the court, it developed that a number of state 
witnesses had overheard the testimony of other state witnesses 
either in the hall outside the courtroom, or, by radio, in the 
state attorney's office or in the jail. In his brief appellant 
relies on the impropriety of these witnesses testifying. At 
trial, however, appellant through counsel moved to strike only 
Woods's testimony and moved for a mistrial after the inquiry into 
Woods's rule violation. Defense counsel declined the court's 
offer to allow examination of other state witnesses concerning 
what testimony they had overheard and whether it influenced them. 
 
    Appellant contends that Dumas v. State, 350 So.2d 464 (Fla. 
1977), applies and requires a new trial. There the trial court 
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refused to allow a defense witness to testify, on the ground that 
he had remained in the courtroom in violation of the rule. This 
Court pointed out that the rule is intended to prevent a witness 
from shaping his testimony by what he hears from other witnesses. 
"Balanced against the rule, however, is the criminal defendant's 
Sixth Amendment and due process right to present witnesses in his 
own behalf." Id. at 465. Without indicating precisely what 
circumstances will justify excluding a defense witness for 
violation of the rule, we simply held that it was error to 
exclude the witness without conducting an inquiry "to determine 
whether the witness acted with the knowledge, consent, 
procurement or connivance of the defendant or defense counsel. . 
. ." Id. at 466. 
 
    Just as the defendant has the constitutional right to present 
witnesses in his behalf, the people of the state, acting through 
the state attorney, have the inherent sovereign prerogative to 
present evidence of the defendant's criminal conduct. It is the 
duty of the state attorney to carry out this prerogative of the 
people. Art. V, § 17, Fla. Const.; § 27.04, Fla. Stat. (1979). 
Just as a defense witness, as Dumas held, should not be 
excluded without inquiry into whether the rule violation occurred 
with the knowledge or by the connivance of the defendant or 
defense counsel, so also should a state witness who has violated 
the rule not be excluded without similar inquiry. In the present 
case there was inquiry into the effect of the violation on Woods' 
testimony. 
 
    Dumas does not outline the circumstances under which a court 
may properly exclude a witness for violating the rule. The test, 
however, is whether the testimony of the challenged witness was 
substantially affected by the testimony he heard, to the extent 
that his testimony differed from what it would have been had he 
not heard testimony in violation of the rule. Defense counsel 
tried to show that the testimony of Woods may have been affected 
by what he heard. The state attorney elicited testimony 
contradicting this, and the court made a determination and 
ruling. The defense waived the opportunity for a similar 
examination of the other witnesses. Now appellant argues that the 
court, on its own motion, should have inquired into the effect of 
and state complicity in the violations. This contention is 
without merit. 
 
    Appellant contends that the trial judge improperly limited 
defense counsel's cross-examination of a state witness and that 
this was reversible error. Appellant relies on our decision in 
Coxwell v. State, 361 So.2d 148 (Fla. 1978). 
 
    During the direct examination of state witness David Capo, it 
was brought out that the witness had a conversation with 
appellant a few days after the smuggling operation. The 
conversation took place at the home of David Goodwin in 
Tallahassee. 
Page 337 
Capo testified that at this time appellant told him the 
circumstances of the killings. 
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    On cross-examination, defense counsel asked Capo why he was at 
David Goodwin's house talking with appellant about the murders. 
Capo responded that he was there to inquire what had become of 
Chris Goodwin, who had been left offshore in a small boat the 
night of the smuggling operation. Defense counsel then asked 
whether Capo was an instrumental part of the importation scheme. 
 
    At this point witness Capo's own attorney asked to approach the 
bench. He invoked the privilege against self-incrimination on 
behalf of his client, who, he said, was subject to prosecution in 
federal court. The jury was taken out of the courtroom and 
argument was heard. The court limited cross-examination to the 
witness's knowledge of the murders and declined to allow inquiry 
into his participation in the smuggling plan generally. Defense 
counsel objected and moved for a mistrial. 
 
    The objection interposed by Capo's attorney was based upon the 
argument that defense counsel's questioning had exceeded the 
scope of permissible cross-examination, although relevance and 
the witness's interest in not incriminating himself were also 
mentioned. Appellant's motion for mistrial, taking exception to 
the court's ruling sustaining the objection, was grounded on the 
argument that the line of questioning was relevant to the issue 
of the witness's credibility. 
 
    The right of a criminal defendant to cross-examine adverse 
witnesses is derived from the Sixth Amendment and due process 
right to confront one's accusers. One accused of crime therefore 
has an absolute right to full and fair cross-examination. Coco 
v. State, 62 So.2d 892 (Fla. 1953). A limitation on 
cross-examination that prevents the defendant from achieving the 
purposes for which it exists may be harmful error. 
 
    The proper purposes of cross-examination are: (1) to weaken, 
test, or demonstrate the impossibility of the testimony of the 
witness on direct examination and, (2) to impeach the credibility 
of the witness, which may involve, among other things, showing 
his possible interest in the outcome of the case. Burns v. 
Freund, 49 So.2d 592 (Fla. 1950); Louette v. State, 152 Fla. 495, 
 12 So.2d 168 (1943); Leavine v. State, 109 Fla. 447, 
147 So. 897 (1933); Padgett v. State, 64 Fla. 389, 59 So. 946 
(1912). Therefore it is held that questions on cross-examination 
must either relate to credibility or be germane to the matters 
brought out on direct examination. Pearce v. State, 93 Fla. 504, 
 112 So. 83 (1927); Wallace v. State, 41 Fla. 547, 
26 So. 713 (1899). If the defendant seeks to elicit testimony from an 
adverse witness which goes beyond the scope encompassed by the 
testimony of the witness on direct examination, other than 
matters going to credibility, he must make the witness his own. 
Stated more succinctly, this rule posits that the defendant may 
not use cross-examination as a vehicle for presenting defensive 
evidence. Coco v. State, 62 So.2d 892 (Fla. 1953); Padgett v. 
State, 64 Fla. 389, 59 So. 946 (1912). 
 
    In summary, the rule permits inquiry into "all the facts and 

Page 5 of 10STEINHORST v. STATE, 412 So.2d 332 (Fla. 1982)

6/26/2010http://www.loislaw.com/pns/docprint2.htp?PRINT=1&booklist=0xffff&DOKWIC=1&DO...

58



circumstances connected with the matters of the direct 
examination." It does not, however, "preclude an inquiry as to 
the animus, interest, or motives of a witness in reference to 
the parties litigant or the subject-matter of the suit." 
Tischler v. Apple, 30 Fla. 132, 138-39, 11 So. 273, 275 (1892). 
 
    Appellant argues that Coxwell v. State, 361 So.2d 148 (Fla. 
1978), is applicable to this case. In Coxwell, the Court held 
 
  that where a criminal defendant in a capital case, 
  while exercising his sixth amendment right to 
  confront and cross-examine the witnesses against him, 
  inquiries of a key prosecution witness regarding 
  matters which are both germane to that witness' 
  testimony on direct examination and plausibly 
  relevant to the defense, an abuse of discretion by 
  the trial judge in curtailing that inquiry may easily 
  constitute reversible error. 
 
    Id. at 152 (citation omitted). Appellant contends: 
Page 338 
 
  Here, as in Coxwell, not only was the ruling 
  erroneous since the cross-examination did not exceed 
  the scope but is prejudicial to Appellant's defense 
  since it forestalled development of the only viable 
  defense theory; that Capo and Vines had set up a 
  marijuana deal, hired Steinhorst to unload the boat, 
  had profited royally, received immunity and placed 
  the blame for the murders on their hireling when they 
  were actually committed by their major co-conspirator 
  and comrade David Goodwin. 
 
    Brief of Appellant at 25. It is to be noted, however, that this 
"only viable defense theory" was not argued below when defense 
counsel responded to Capo's lawyer's objection, took exception to 
the judge's ruling, and moved for a mistrial. Defense counsel at 
that time asserted that his line of inquiry was calculated to 
impeach the credibility of the witness. 
 
    There are a number of reasons why appellant may not prevail on 
this issue. In the first place, at trial appellant's counsel 
stated that the questions he wished to ask the witness were for 
the purpose of impeaching his credibility. Appellant now argues, 
however, that he was trying to develop a viable defense theory 
that Capo and Vines wanted to blame the murders on appellant and 
protect David Goodwin. Since defense counsel did not present this 
latter argument to the trial court, it is not properly before 
this Court on appeal. 
 
    Except in cases of fundamental error, an appellate court will 
not consider an issue unless it was presented to the lower court. 
State v. Jones, 377 So.2d 1163 (Fla. 1979); State v. Barber, 
301 So.2d 7 (Fla. 1974); Silver v. State, 188 So.2d 300 (Fla. 
1966); Dukes v. State, 3 So.2d 754, 148 Fla. 109 (1941). 
Furthermore, in order for an argument to be cognizable on appeal, 
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it must be the specific contention asserted as legal ground for 
the objection, exception, or motion below. Haager v. State, 
83 Fla. 41, 90 So. 812, 813 (1922); Kelly v. State, 55 Fla. 51, 
45 So. 990 (1908); Camp v. Hall, 39 Fla. 535, 22 So. 792 (1897); 
Black v. State, 367 So.2d 656 (Fla. 3d DCA 1979). 
 
    Secondly, even if appellant were to confine his argument on 
appeal to the ground raised below, we would not perceive any 
error. Defense counsel said the purpose of the inquiry was to 
impeach credibility. It is proper for such purpose to ask a 
witness about past criminal convictions, and also to bring out 
pending criminal charges. But it is not proper to engage in a 
general attack on the character of the witness. Pandula v. 
Fonseca, 145 Fla. 395, 199 So. 358 (1940); Taylor v. State, 
139 Fla. 542, 190 So. 69 (1939); Nelson v. State, 99 Fla. 1032, 
128 So. 1 (1930). While the defense had the right to question 
Capo as to the whole of the conversation he spoke of on direct 
examination, Louette v. State; Haager v. State, and as to the 
factual background of the conversation, to question him generally 
about his role in the marijuana smuggling operation would have 
been to engage in a general attack on his character. Direct 
examination had pertained to the conversation and had touched on 
the background and the occasion for it, but the court below was 
correct in preventing the cross-examination from either going 
beyond the scope of direct or becoming, under the guise of 
impeachment, a general attack on the character of the witness. 
 
    Furthermore, as far as the matter of impeachment of the 
credibility of the witness is concerned, any error in restricting 
the defense in its attempt to show Capo's involvement or interest 
in the case was surely harmless, as these matters were 
substantially put before the jury through the direct and 
cross-examination of Capo as well as the testimony of other 
witnesses. Steele v. State, 85 Fla. 57, 95 So. 299 (1923); 
Danford v. State, 53 Fla. 4, 43 So. 593 (1907). 
 
    Finally, even if we were to consider the argument appellant 
presents, that the court's sustaining the objection deprived him 
of the opportunity to develop a viable defense theory, we would 
find the contention to be without merit. This case is not like 
Coxwell. In order to have developed the viable defense theory 
now asserted, defense 
Page 339 
counsel would have had to go beyond the scope of direct 
examination. This is a case in which it would have been proper to 
require the defendant, to develop his theory, to call his own 
witnesses, as this theory was clearly a defensive matter well 
beyond the scope of the direct examination. 
 
    For the above-stated reasons, we find appellant's argument that 
the court's ruling on the cross-examination question entitles him 
to a new trial to be without merit. 
 
    The appellant contends that he was denied a fair trial because 
of improper, prejudicial comments made by the prosecutor in 
closing argument to the jury. Appellant claims the state attorney 
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indirectly commented on the fact that appellant did not testify, 
expressed an opinion as to appellant's guilt, evoked geographical 
prejudice, and misstated the evidence to inflame the jury. 
 
    Defense counsel made no objections to any of the comments he 
attacks as improper now, with the single exception of the 
instance where the prosecutor attributed to appellant a 
particularly callous remark regarding one of the victims when the 
testimony showed it was actually made by Charles Hughes. Upon 
defense counsel's objection, the trial judge advised the jurors 
that they were the sole judges of the evidence. The impropriety 
was thereby corrected. Our review of the closing argument in the 
context of all the circumstances reveals that there was no 
impropriety in any of the other prosecutorial comments. 
 
    Having given careful consideration to all appellant's 
contentions of reversible error, we find there is none. 
Therefore, the judgments of conviction are affirmed. 
 
                              III. 
 
    The jury recommended a sentence of life for the murder of 
Harold Sims and death for each of the murders of the other three 
victims. The trial court judge imposed sentence in accordance 
with the recommendations of the jury. The court made written 
findings as follows: 
 
    After studying, considering, and weighing all of 
  the evidence in the case the Court makes the 
  following findings of fact as to aggravating 
  circumstances: 
 
    1) The capital felony was committed while the 
  defendant was engaged, or was an accomplice, in the 
  commission of the crime of kidnapping [Florida 
  Statutes, Section 921.141(5)(d)]. The defendant was 
  involved in a marijuana smuggling operation: his role 
  was to prevent anyone from approaching the beach 
  where the marijuana was being brought from a boat, so 
  that there would be no witnesses to the illegal 
  operation. Douglas Hood, Shiela McAdams, and Sandra 
  McAdams approached the lookout post in a truck driven 
  by Harold Sims. After an exchange of gunfire between 
  Sims and the defendant, Sims was killed. The 
  defendant and others put Hood, Shiela McAdams, and 
  Sandra McAdams in a van. They were tied and gagged. 
  The defendant and Charlie Hughes left the scene in 
  the van with the three victims. This was kidnapping. 
  The bodies of the victims were found, months later, 
  in a sinkhole more than one hundred miles from the 
  scene of the marijuana smuggling operation. 
 
    2) Although there would be pecuniary gain in the 
  event the smuggling operation was successful, the 
  Court does not find that the murder was committed for 
  pecuniary gain as contemplated by Florida Statutes, 
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  Section 921.141(5)(f). Although the smuggling 
  operation was for pecuniary gain, the murder was not. 
 
    3) The capital felony was especially heinous, 
  atrocious, and cruel. Florida Statutes, Section 
  921.141(5)(h). The three victims, bound and gagged 
  were confined in a small van with the body of their 
  companion, Harold Sims. They were not blindfolded. 
  While under armed guard, they underwent the 
  experience of seeing the firearms which would be the 
  instruments of execution, hearing the sobs of each 
  other, seeing the dead body of Sims, and feeling the 
  hope of survival vanish. The first victim suffered 
  the least and the last suffered the most. 
Page 340 
  These were execution-type slayings, requiring cold, 
  brutal, and heartless calculation to murder by firing 
  a shot into the skull of a defenseless human being. 
  Although the evidence does not show whether Charlie 
  Hughes or the defendant actually pulled the trigger, 
  the evidence does show that only these two were with 
  the victims at the time of the murder. Defendant was 
  armed and was in the rear of the van with the victims 
  when it was driven to the place of execution by 
  Hughes. Hughes has never been apprehended. 
 
    The Court makes the following findings of fact as 
  to mitigating circumstances: 
 
    The defendant has no significant history of prior 
  criminal activity. 
 
    The court further finds that there were no 
  mitigating circumstances which outweigh the 
  aggravating circumstances. These were pitiless crimes 
  which were unnecessarily torturous to the victims. In 
  light of the totality of the circumstances, it is the 
  reasoned judgment of the Court that the advisory 
  sentence of the jury should be followed and that the 
  death sentence should be imposed upon the defendant. 
 
    Appellant contends that the judge's findings are not supported 
by the evidence and that the aggravating circumstances found are 
legally inappropriate under the circumstances. We conclude that 
the evidence supports the findings of aggravating circumstances. 
The finding that the murders were committed in the course of the 
crime of kidnapping is proper. The finding of heinousness based 
on infliction of mental anguish is also proper. Knight v. 
State, 338 So.2d 201 (Fla. 1976). Therefore, we approve the 
findings. We also approve the judge's determination that the 
aggravating circumstances outweigh the mitigating circumstance. 
 
    The aggravating circumstances outweigh the one mitigating 
factor. The jury recommended three sentences of death. We 
therefore approve the sentences of death. 
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    The four judgments of conviction of murder in the first degree 
and three sentences of death are affirmed. 
 
    It is so ordered. 
 
    BOYD, OVERTON, ALDERMAN and McDONALD, JJ., concur. 
 
    SUNDBERG, Chief Justice, dissenting: 
 
    Because I believe there was a substantial violation of the rule 
of sequestration and the voir dire examination of witness Wood 
demonstrated probable prejudice I would reverse the conviction 
and remand for a new trial. Cf. Dumas v. State, 350 So.2d 464 
(Fla. 1977) (inquiry required for sequestration violation to 
determine witness disqualification). 
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  James B. Boone, Sunrise, for appellees. 
 
  HAZOURI, J. 
 
  In December 1997, Everett Painting Company, Inc. (Everett Painting), 
entered into a written Subcontract Agreement with Padula & Wadsworth 
Construction, Inc. (Contractor), to perform painting services on a 
project identified as "Driftwood Middle School." The project constituted a
public project pursuant to section 255.05, Florida Statutes (1997), and 
under the terms of the statute, Contractor was required to secure both a 
payment and performance bond on the project. The bond was obtained from 
Travelers Insurance Company (Surety). 
 
  Everett Painting filed suit against Contractor and Surety alleging that 
it was owed a total of $80,455.50. This amount was broken down into three 
separate claims: 1) $11,471.50 retainage under the 
Page 1061 
contract amount, 2) change orders totaling $3,916, and 3) a composite of 
six claims totaling $65,068, which result from additional costs that 
Everett Painting alleged it incurred due to delay or additional work 
required to patch or re-paint areas that were damaged by the negligence 
of other trades.[fn1] The trial court entered a Summary Final Judgment in 
favor of Contractor and Surety on the retainage claim based on its 
determination that the "pay-when-paid" provision in the contract barred 
Everett Painting's claim for the retainage because at the time of suit 
Contractor had not yet received final payment from the owner. The trial 
court also granted a Summary Final Judgment on Everett Painting's other 
claims based upon other contract provisions. 
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  The standard of review when reviewing the entry of summary judgment is 
de novo. See Volusia County v. Aberdeen at Ormond Beach, L.P., 
760 So.2d 126, 130 (Fla. 2000). Summary judgment is proper if there is no 
genuine issue of material fact and if the moving party is entitled to a 
judgment as a matter of law. Id. If the evidence raises any issue of 
material fact, if it is conflicting, if it will permit different 
reasonable inferences, or if it tends to prove the issue, it should be 
submitted to the jury as a question of fact to be determined by it. See 
Bruckner v. City of Dania Beach, 823 So.2d 167, 170 (Fla. 4th DCA 2002), 
reiew denied, 842 So.2d 843 (Fla. 2003). 
 
  We affirm in part and reverse in part. We hold that as a matter of law 
only Contractor was entitled to a judgment in its favor with respect to 
the claim for the retainage of the contract amount. The trial court 
should have allowed Everett Painting to pursue its claim against Surety. 
With respect to the claim for unpaid change orders, we hold that as a 
matter of law Contractor and Surety were entitled to a judgment in their 
favor. And, finally, with respect to the claim for additional costs 
incurred, we hold that the trial court erred in entering a summary final 
judgment in favor of Contractor and Surety. In the discussion that 
follows we will address each of Everett Painting's claims separately. 
 
  Everett Painting alleges that it is owed $11,471.50 as the retainage of
the payment due under the contract. Contractor argues that this claim is 
barred by the "pay-when-paid" provision in the contract which states that
final payment from the owner is a condition precedent to Contractor's 
obligation to make final payment to Everett Painting. At the time of the 
suit, Contractor had not yet received final payment from the owner. 
Therefore, under the terms of the contract, Everett Painting is not 
entitled to this amount until Contractor receives final payment from the 
owner. We hold that the provision in the contract is clear and 
unambiguous and therefore binding on the parties. As a matter of law, 
Contractor is entitled to judgment in its favor on this claim. 
 
  However, this contract provision is not a defense that is available to 
Surety. A payment bond is a separate agreement from the contract and an 
inability to proceed against Contractor does not necessarily prevent 
recovery on the bond. See OBS Co. v. Pace Constr. Corp., 558 So.2d 404, 
407 (Fla. 1990). Under section 713.245, Florida Statutes (1997), a surety
may limit its liability by including conditional payment language in the 
bond, if the contract between the contractor and a 
Page 1062 
subcontractor includes a similar limitation. This is referred to as a 
"conditional payment bond." In order to create a conditional payment 
bond, the surety must include specific language that is identified in 
section 713.245.[fn2] However, the record reflects that the bond 
agreement was never submitted to the trial court for review. Therefore, 
we do not know if Surety included the necessary language under 713.245 in
order to create a conditional payment bond. 
 
  However, even if it did contain the language in section 713.245, Surety
did not have the ability to create a conditional payment bond because the
bond in the instant case was issued pursuant to section 255.05 and there 
are no provisions in section 255.05 similar to those in section 713.245. 
The purpose of section 255.05 is to protect subcontractors and suppliers 
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by providing them with an alternative remedy to mechanic's liens on 
public projects. See Palm Beach County v. Trinity Indus., Inc., 
661 So.2d 942, 944 (Fla. 4th DCA 1995). 
 
  Everett Painting's second claim is for unpaid change orders in the 
amount of $3,916.00. Contractor argues that it is entitled to prevail on 
this claim as a matter of law due to a provision in the contract which 
states that no changes are valid except upon written order from 
Contractor. The party moving for summary judgment must conclusively 
demonstrate that there is no genuine issue of material fact and that it 
is entitled to judgment as a matter of law. Once the moving party meets 
its burden, then the party opposing entry of a summary judgment must 
prove the existence of genuine triable issues. See First N. Am. Nat'l Bank
v. Hummel, 825 So.2d 502, 503 (Fla. 2d DCA 2002) (citing Holl v. 
Talcott, 191 So.2d 40, 43 (Fla. 1966)). In an affidavit supporting its 
Motion for Summary Judgment, Contractor stated,"Plaintiff has been paid 
for all change orders that were agreed to and signed by Defendant 
P&W. There are no other change orders that have been agreed to or 
signed by Defendant P&W." This satisfied Contractor's burden. Everett 
Painting then had a burden to produce something to refute this 
statement. Everett Painting was unable to produce any written documents 
signed by Contractor authorizing the change orders alleged. The documents 
submitted by Everett Painting are not sufficient to support their burden 
of establishing that there is a genuine triable issue. Therefore, 
Contractor and Surety are entitled to prevail on this claim as a matter 
of law. 
 
  Everett Painting's final claim is a composite of six claims totaling 
$65,068.00. Three of these claims (Claims 1, 3, and 5) arise from 
additional costs Everett Painting alleges it incurred to repaint or patch 
areas that were damaged by the negligence of other trades. Contractor 
argues that these claims are barred by a provision in the 
"Specifications," a document incorporated into the contract. The 
Specifications provide a description of the scope of work to be performed 
by Everett Painting under the contract. It includes the following 
requirement: "At completion of work of other trades, touch-up and restore 
all 
Page 1063 
damaged or defaced painted surfaces." Contractor argues that Claims 
1, 3, and 5 were for work that Everett Painting was required to perform 
under the terms of the Specifications and therefore Everett Painting is 
not entitled to any additional compensation. However, Everett Painting 
argues that the claims are for work that it performed that was above and 
beyond the "touch-up" work contemplated by the Specifications. 
 
  Contractor, as the moving party, had a burden to conclusively 
demonstrate that there is no genuine issue of material fact and it is 
entitled to judgment as a matter of law. It failed to meet its burden. 
The affidavits filed in support of the Motion for Summary Judgment do not 
include any statements relating to these claims or the scope of work 
performed by Everett Painting. Contractor has failed to produce any 
evidence establishing that the work that was the basis for these claims 
fell within the language of the Specifications. Therefore, we hold that 
the entry of a Summary Final Judgment on these claims was error. 
 
  The remaining three claims (Claims 2, 4, and 6) arise from additional 
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costs Everett Painting alleges it incurred due to delay on the project. 
Contractor asserts that these claims are barred by a provision in the 
contract which states that Everett Painting is entitled to damages for 
delay only to the extent that Contractor is entitled to compensation for
such delays from the owner, and only to the extent that Contractor 
actually receives compensation from the owner. In the Supplemental 
Affidavit filed by Contractor in support of its Motion for Summary 
Judgment, the affiant states: "Defendant P&W is not entitled to delay 
damages pursuant to its contract with the School Board of Broward 
County, nor has it ever made a claim for delay damages. Defendant P&W 
has not received any sums from the School Board of Broward County for 
delay damages." This Affidavit satisfied Contractor's burden. Everett 
Painting produced three documents to refute this statement. These 
documents appear to create a genuine issue of disputed material fact 
regarding whether Contractor is entitled to any delay damages from the 
owner. Therefore, the entry of a Summary Final Judgment on these claims 
was error. 
 
  We affirm in part and reverse in part and remand for further 
proceedings consistent with this opinion. 
 
  STONE and WARNER, JJ., concur. 
 
  NOT FINAL UNTIL DISPOSITION OF ANY TIMELY FILED MOTION FOR REHEARING. 
 
[fn1] After Everett Painting filed suit, Contractor made a payment to 
Everett Painting in partial reduction of its claim. Everett Painting 
signed a Partial Release of Lien to reflect the payment made. 
 
 
[fn2] Section 713.245, states that the front page of the bond must 
contain the following statement in at least 10-point type: 
 
  THIS BOND ONLY COVERS CLAIMS OF SUBCONTRACTORS, 
  SUB-SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND LABORERS TO THE 
  EXTENT THE CONTRACTOR HAS BEEN PAID FOR THE LABOR, 
  SERVICES, OR MATERIALS PROVIDED BY SUCH PERSONS. THIS 
  BOND DOES NOT PRECLUDE YOU FROM SERVING A NOTICE TO 
  OWNER OR FILING A CLAIM OF LIEN ON THIS PROJECT. 
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Florida Case Law 

 
MORTGAGE ELEC. v. AZIZE, 965 So.2d 151 (Fla.App. 2 Dist. 2007) 

 
MORTGAGE ELECTRONIC REGISTRATION SYSTEMS, INC., Appellant, v. George 

 
AZIZE; Unknown Spouse Of George Azize; John Doe, Jane Doe as Unknown 

 
Tenant(s) In Possession of the Subject Property # 1; John Doe, Jane Doe as 
 
Unknown Tenant(s) In Possession of the Subject Property # 2, Appellees. 
 

No. 2D05-4544. 
 

District Court of Appeal of Florida, Second District. 
 

February 21, 2007. 
 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Pinellas County, Walt Logan, J. 
 
  Robert M. Brochin of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP, Miami, 
for Appellant. 
 
  No appearance for Appellees. 
 
  John R. Hamilton of Foley & Lardner, LLP, Orlando, for 
Amicus Curiae Federal National Mortgage Association. 
 
  Elliot H. Scherker of Greenberg Traurig, P.A., Miami, for 
Amicus Curiae Chase Home Finance LLC. 
Page 152 
 
  William P. Heller of Akerman Seuterfitt, Fort Lauderdalp, for 
Amicus Curiae Countrywide Home Loans, Inc. 
 
  Michael Ray Gordon and Kenton W. Hambrick, McLean, VA, for 
Amicus Curiae Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation. 
 
  W. Bard Brockman of Powell Goldstein, LLP, Atlanta, GA, for 
Amicus Curiae Mortgage Bankers Association. 
 
  April Carrie Charney, Jacksonville, for Amicus Curiae 
Jacksonville Area Legal Aid, Inc. 
 
  DAVIS, Judge. 
 
  Mortgage Electronic Registration Services, Inc. (MERS), 
appeals the trial court's dismissal with prejudice of its 
complaint seeking reestablishment of a lost note and the 
foreclosure of a mortgage. The trial court determined that MERS 
was not a proper party to bring the action and dismissed the 
complaint with prejudice for failure to state a cause of action. 
We reverse. 
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  On May 27, 2004, George Azize executed and delivered a 
promissory note and a mortgage as part of the closing in the 
purchase of real property in Pinellas County. The note listed 
Aegis Lending Corporation as payee. However, the mortgage given 
to secure the note identified MERS as the mortgagee. The 
mortgage further specified that in this capacity MERS was 
serving as the nominee for the lender, which was identified as 
Aegis. The mortgage included the following language: 
 
  Borrower understands and agrees that MERS holds only 
  legal title to the interests granted by Borrower in 
  this Security Instrument, but, if necessary to comply 
  with law or custom, MERS (as nominee for Lender and 
  Lender's successors and assigns) has the right: to 
  exercise any or all of those interests, including, but 
  not limited to, the right to foreclose and sell the 
  Property; and to take any action required of Lender 
  including, but not limited to, releasing and canceling 
  this Security Instrument. 
 
The mortgage also specified, "MERS is the mortgagee under this 
Security Instrument." 
 
  In February 2005, MERS filed a complaint seeking to reestablish 
a promissory note and to foreclose a mortgage. The complaint 
identified the plaintiff as "Mortgage Electronic Registration 
Systems, Inc. as nominee for Aegis Lending Corporation." The 
complaint alleged that Azize was in default of the note and 
mortgage for failing to make the payment due on September 1, 
2004, and all payments due subsequent to that date. In count one 
of the two-count complaint, MERS alleged that it was the owner 
of the note and that the note had been lost or destroyed after 
MERS acquired it. Specifically, MERS alleged that because the 
note was in its possession when it was lost, MERS was entitled 
to enforce the note. The complaint also explained that the loss 
of the note was not due to a transfer by MERS or a lawful 
seizure. The complaint did not allege the circumstances by which 
MERS came into possession of the note, specifying only that MERS 
was the owner and holder of the note. MERS asked the trial 
court to reestablish the lost note. 
 
  In count two, MERS sought foreclosure of the mortgage based on 
the default by Azize. MERS alleged that it owned the note and 
mortgage and that the note was secured by the mortgage. 
 
  No answer or responsive pleading was filed by Azize. The trial 
court, however, sua sponte issued an order to show cause why 
complaint should not be dismissed for lack of proper plaintiff. 
In this order, the trial court noted that multiple cases were 
pending in which MERS was seeking foreclosure 
Page 153 
of mortgages and that, in each case, the plaintiff was either 
MERS, individually, or MERS acting as nominee for another 
plaintiff.[fn1] Because the trial court questioned how MERS 
could file as plaintiff in the capacity of nominee of another 
corporation, the order set a show cause hearing to allow MERS to 
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demonstrate that it was a proper party to bring the action. 
 
  Although counsel for MERS filed a memorandum of law addressing 
the general issue raised by the trial court's order and appeared 
at the hearing, neither Azize nor anyone on his behalf, was 
present at the hearing. Following the hearing, the trial court 
dismissed all of the pending cases in which MERS sought mortgage 
foreclosures, entering a specific order in this case that 
referred to a much longer general order that addressed the 
common issue of all the cases. Although many issues were 
discussed at the hearing and in the general order, this court 
need not address all of those issues as the case sub judice is 
limited to the issues presented by the pleadings and addressed 
by the trial court, which present the question of whether MERS 
is the owner of the note. 
 
  This court reviews a trial court's decision to dismiss a 
complaint de novo. Trotter v. Ford Motor Credit Corp., 
868 So.2d 593 (Fla. 2d DCA 2004). Similarly, this court reviews 
findings regarding standing de novo. Fox v. Prof'l Wrecker 
Operators of Fla., Inc., 801 So.2d 175 (Fla. 5th DCA 
2001). In most circumstances, the trial court's dismissal of a 
complaint for failure to state a cause of action should be 
without prejudice to the plaintiff's amendment of the complaint 
to cure the deficiencies. See Wittington Condo. 
Apartments v. Braeinar Corp., 313 So.2d 463, 466 (Fla. 
4th DCA 1975) (stating that a pleading's failure to allege the 
proper representation is not a basis for a final dismissal until 
an opportunity to amend has been granted). 
 
  The trial court's decision, as reflected in its general order, 
is based on its finding that MERS could never, under any 
circumstances, be the proper plaintiff to bring the foreclosure 
action. Specifically, the trial court found that because MERS 
was not the owner of the beneficial interest in the note, even 
if the lost note was reestablished and MERS proved that it was 
the owner and holder of the note, MERS could not properly bring 
the foreclosure action. 
 
  We disagree. The holder of a note has standing to seek 
enforcement of the note. See Troupe v. Redner, 
652 So.2d 394 (Fla. 2d DCA 1995); see also Philogene v. ABN 
Amro Mortgage Group, Inc., 948 So.2d 45, 45 (Fla. 4th DCA 
2006) ("[W]e conclude that ABN had standing to bring and 
maintain a mortgage foreclosure action since it demonstrated 
that it held the note and mortgage in question."). Furthermore, 
standing is broader than just actual ownership of the beneficial 
interest in the note. "The Florida real party in interest rule, 
Fla.R.Civ.P. 1.210(a), permits an action to be prosecuted in 
the name of someone other than, but acting for, the real party 
in interest." Kumar Corp. v. Nopal Lines, Ltd., 
462 So.2d 1178, 1183 (Fla. 3d DCA 1985). 
 
  Here, MERS's counsel explained to the trial judge at the 
hearing that, in these transactions, the notes are frequently 
transferred to MERS for the purpose of foreclosure without MERS 
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actually obtaining the beneficial interest in the note. Although 
Page 154 
the complaint does not allege how or why MERS came to be the 
owner and holder of the note, the trial court's dismissal was 
not based on this deficit.[fn2] Rather, the trial court found 
that even if MERS was the holder of the note based on a transfer 
by the lender or a servicing agent, MERS could never be a proper 
plaintiff because it did not own the beneficial interest in the 
note.[fn3] This was an erroneous conclusion. 
 
  MERS alleged that it is the owner and holder of the note and 
mortgage, and that allegation has not been contested by 
responsive pleading. Assuming that the complaint properly states 
a cause of action to reestablish the note and that MERS can show 
prima facie proof of such allegations, MERS would have standing 
as the owner and holder of the note and mortgage to proceed with 
the foreclosure. We also note that the trial court's conclusion 
that MERS further lacked standing because one corporation cannot 
serve as the agent for another corporation is incorrect. 
See 2 Fla. Jur.2d Agency and Employment § 
3 (2005). Although the trial judge was particularly concerned 
about MERS's status as nominee of Aegis, in light of the 
allegations of the complaint, the language contained in the note 
and mortgage, and Azize's failure to contest the allegations, 
the issue of MERS's ownership and holding of the note and 
mortgage was not properly before the trial court for resolution 
at this stage of the proceedings. Accordingly, we reverse the 
dismissal and remand for further consideration. 
 
  Reversed and remanded. 
 
  NORTHCUTT and SILBERMAN, JJ., Concur. 
 
[fn1] The same trial court order of dismissal was filed in 
twenty separate mortgage foreclosure actions. 
 
 
[fn2] Since the trial court did not base its ruling on this 
issue, we offer no opinion as to whether the complaint fails to 
properly plead a cause of action without this information being 
alleged. 
 
 
[fn3] MERS's counsel explained to the trial court at the 
hearing that notes such as the one executed in this case are 
frequently sold on the secondary mortgage market and then often 
sold again to investors, such as insurance companies or mutual 
funds. As such, technically, there may be several owners of 
the beneficial interest in a note. Additionally, to facilitate 
the handling of these transactions, the owners contract with a 
servicing agent to collect the payments and distribute the 
proceeds to the owners. MERS's counsel advised the court that 
such collection agents have been determined to have standing to 
seek enforcement of such notes for the benefit of the owners. 
See Greer v. O'Dell, 305 F.3d 1297(11th Cir.2002). 
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Florida Case Law 

 
MORTGAGE ELECT. v. REVOREDO, 955 So.2d 33 (Fla.App. 3 Dist. 2007) 

 
MORTGAGE ELECTRONIC REGISTRATION SYSTEMS, INC., Appellant, v. Oscar 

 
REVOREDO, et al., Appellees. 

 
No. 3D05-2572. 

 
District Court of Appeal of Florida, Third District. 

 
March 14, 2007. 

 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court, Miami-Dade County, Jon I. 
Gordon, J. 
 
  Morgan, Lewis & Bockius and Robert M. Brochin, Miami, for 
appellant. 
 
  Jose A. Fuentes, Plantation, for appellees. 
 
  Greenberg Traurig and Elliot H. Scherker and Daniel M. Samson, 
Miami, for Amicus Curiae Chase Home Finance LLC. 
 
  April Carrie Charney, Jacksonville, for Amicus Curiae 
Jacksonville Area Legal Aid, Inc. 
 
  Before FLETCHER and WELLS, JJ., and SCHWARTZ, Senior Judge. 
 
  SCHWARTZ, Senior Judge. 
 
  As in, and on the authority of, Mortgage Electronic 
Registration Systems, Inc. v. Azize, ___ So.2d ___, 
2007 WL 517842 (Fla. 2d DCA Case No. 2D05-4544, opinion filed, February
21, 2007)[32 Fla. L. Weekly D546], which involved a very similar 
procedural situation[fn1] and the identical question of law, we 
reverse the dismissal below of a mortgage foreclosure action 
brought by 
Page 34 
Mortgage Electronic Registration Systems, Inc., entered on the 
asserted but erroneous conclusion that MERS, which acts 
essentially as a collection and litigation agent for the current 
owner of notes and mortgages, see Phyllis K. Slesinger & 
Daniel McLaughlin, Mortgage Electronic Registration System, 31 
Idaho L.Rev. 805 (1995), could not establish its standing to 
proceed. 
 
  Although there is little to add to the Second District's 
discussion of the issue, with which we entirely agree,[fn2] we 
do note that this decision is in accord with the clear majority 
of cases which have considered the question of MERS's standing 
to maintain mortgage foreclosure proceedings. See, e.g., In 
re Huggins, 357 B.R. 180 (Bankr.D. Mass. 2006); In re 
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Sina, No. A06-200, 2006 WL 2729544 (Minn.Ct.App. Sept.26, 
2006)(unpublished); Mortgage Elec. Registration Sys., Inc. 
v. Ventura, No. CV 054003168S, 2006 WL 1230265 
(Conn.Super.Ct. April 20, 2006)(unpublished); Mortgage Elec. 
Registration Sys., Inc. v. Leslie, No. CV044001051, 
2005 WL 1433922 (Conn.Super.Ct. May 25, 2005)(unpublished); but cf. 
LaSalle Bank Nat'l Ass'n v. Lamy, 824 N.Y.S.2d 769, 
2006 WL 2251721 (N.Y.Sup.Ct. 2006) (unreported table decision). To 
the extent that courts have encountered difficulties with the 
question, and have even ruled to the contrary of our conclusion, 
the problem arises from the difficulty of attempting to shoehorn 
a modern innovative instrument of commerce into nomenclature and 
legal categories which stem essentially from the medieval 
English land law. See MERSCORP, Inc. v. Romaine, 8 
N.Y.3d 90, 101, 828 N.Y.S.2d 266, 271, 861 N.E.2d 81 
(2006)(Kaye, C.J., dissenting in part)("It is the incongruity 
between the needs of the modern electronic secondary mortgage 
market and our venerable real property laws regulating the 
market that frames the issue before us."). Because, however, it 
is apparent — and we so hold — that no substantive 
rights, obligations or defenses are affected by the use of the 
MERS device, there is no reason why mere form should overcome 
the salutary substance of permitting the use of this 
commercially effective means of business. See 22 Fla. 
Jur.2d Equity § 64 (2007). 
 
  Accordingly, the orders under review are reversed and the cause 
is remanded for further proceedings to foreclose the mortgage in 
question. 
 
  Reversed and remanded. 
 
[fn1] Unlike Azize, the trial court here went so far 
as to strike MERS's pleadings as sham. Even if we were to reach 
an opposite conclusion on the merits, we do not think that the 
circumstances of this case, in which the court considered 
improper MERS's perhaps disingenuous attempt to claim the status 
of a conventional "actual" mortgagee, would justify such a 
ruling. See Cromer v. Mullally, 861 So.2d 523 (Fla. 3d 
DCA 2003). 
 
 
[fn2] Despite the existence of ambiguous language in the Second 
District opinion as to whether MERS was the "owner and holder of 
the note and the mortgage" in question, see Azize, ___ 
So.2d at ___ [32 Fla. L. Weekly at D547], we apply the holding 
that the thing called MERS, see R.K. Arnold, Yes, There is Life 
on MERS, 11 Prob. & Prop. 32 (July/August 1997), 
does not lack standing to foreclose to the facts of this case, 
in which it is clear that, in accordance with the usual 
practice, MERS was only the holder (by delivery) of the 
note. See Dasma Invs., LLC v. The Realty Assocs. 
Fund III, L.P., 459 F.Supp.2d 1294 (S.D.Fla.2006). Although 
it was called the "mortgagee" in the instrument and acted on 
behalf of the most recent purchaser-assignee-lender, however, 
MERS was not — again, as usual — its "owner." We 
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simply don't think that this makes any difference. See 
Fla.R.Civ.P. 1.210(a) (action may be prosecuted in name of 
authorized person without joining party for whose benefit action 
is brought); 37 Fla. Jur.2d Mortgages § 519 (2007) (mortgage 
security follows the note). 
 
Page 35 
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POHLMAN v. BARRY, 753 So.2d 603 (Fla.App. 4 Dist. 2000) 

 
CARTER POHLMAN, Appellant, v. BRIAN BARRY and PROFESSIONAL PILOT SERVICES, 
 

INC., Appellees. 
 

No. 4D98-4164. 
 

District Court of Appeal of Florida, Fourth District. 
 

Rehearing Denied March 27, 2000. 
 

Opinion filed February 16, 2000. 
 
 
  Appeal from the Circuit Court for the Seventeenth Judicial 
Circuit, Broward County; Patti Englander Henning, Judge; L.T. No. 
CACE 94-15578(03). 
Page 604 
 
  Ledford A. Parnell, Jr. Fort Lauderdale, for appellant. 
 
  Bruce Botsford of Curtis & Curtis, P.A., Fort Lauderdale, for 
Appellee-Brian Barry. 
 
  PER CURIAM. 
 
  Appellant, Carter Pohlman, filed a complaint against appellees 
Brian Barry and Professional Pilot Services, Inc. (PPS), alleging 
breach of contract, fraud, and civil theft arising from the sale 
of an aircraft to appellant.  He appeals from the trial court's 
entry of final summary judgment in favor of appellees and 
contends that genuine issues of material fact exist.  We agree; 
we reverse the summary judgment and remand to the trial court for 
further proceedings. 
 
  In his complaint, appellant alleged that Barry advertised for 
sale a Beech Bonanza aircraft and that, following his inspection, 
he agreed to purchase the aircraft based upon representations made 
by Barry personally and in the printed advertisement.  Appellant 
subsequently learned that the aircraft had been damaged and 
improperly repaired; that the serial and registration numbers 
reflected in the advertisement and on the aircraft's log books 
belonged to an aircraft earlier destroyed in Canada; and that 
certain parts of the purchased aircraft were not from a Beech 
Bonanza aircraft, but from a Beech Debonair model.  In sum, 
Appellant alleges that Barry purchased the paperwork and fuselage 
from a destroyed aircraft, never actually obtained that fuselage, 
and thereafter applied the paperwork and certification to an 
aircraft comprised of parts from other aircraft to constitute the 
merchandise sold to him. After an inspection, the Federal 
Aviation Administration (FAA) grounded the aircraft and directed 
appellant to surrender its airworthiness certificate. 
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  Appellant claimed liability against Barry in his individual 
capacity and as the alter-ego of PPS. He alleged that although 
Barry signed the contract of sale as president of PPS, no such 
corporation existed at that time.  He also alleged that six years 
earlier, during its brief period of actual existence, the 
corporation was set up as a "sham" and served as Barry's alter 
ego due to his exercise of "total dominion and control" without 
observing the formalities of corporate existence.  He further 
alleged by affidavit that Barry instructed him to address the 
purchase checks to Barry individually, and that Barry endorsed 
the checks individually and never placed the proceeds into a 
corporate account.  In support of his allegations, appellant 
filed the affidavit of Douglas Marsh, the owner of Aircraft 
Salvage and Rebuild, Inc., who stated that he "sold to Brian 
Barry as an individual the damaged fuselage and paperwork for 
registration #N25738, Serial 
Page 605 
No. CE466."  Marsh further stated, "Mr. Barry was responsible for 
providing transportation to get the fuselage he purchased. He never 
provided the transportation and never obtained the fuselage." 
Appellant alleged in his complaint that the logbooks, other documents, 
and contract of sale for the aircraft Barry sold himbore the 
registration number N25738 and the serial number CE466.  Barry denied 
that PPS was his alter ego and claimed that PPS had a properly filed 
and recognized corporate identity at the time of the sale. 
 
  The trial court summarily granted appellees' motion for summary 
judgment, stating, "There is no legal or factual basis presented 
to pierce the corporate veil."  At the summary judgment hearing, 
the trial court found the affidavits of appellant and Douglas 
Marsh to be untimely served and expressly declined to consider 
them. Barry argues that the trial court properly refused to 
consider the affidavits.  We disagree.  Florida Rule of Civil 
Procedure 1.510(c) provides, "The adverse party may serve 
opposing affidavits by mailing the affidavits at least 5 days 
prior to the day of the hearing, or by delivering the affidavits 
to the movant's attorney no later than 5:00 p.m. two business 
days prior to the day of the hearing." According to the summary 
judgment transcript, appellant delivered the affidavits at 5:00 
p.m. on Thursday, September 3, which was at least two business 
days prior to the hearing date, Tuesday, September 9.  Therefore, 
the trial court abused its discretion by refusing to consider the 
affidavits of appellant and Douglas Marsh. 
 
  Based upon the pleadings, affidavits, and depositions on file, 
we hold that appellant has established genuine issues of disputed 
material facts including, inter alia, whether a proper corporate 
form existed; whether Barry controlled or dominated the 
corporation; whether the purchase funds were paid directly to 
Barry in an individual capacity or paid to the corporation and 
then to Barry; and whether the corporate purpose at the time of 
the contract was to defraud the purchaser of the aircraft. 
See Seminole Boatyard v. Christophe, 715 So.2d 987 (Fla. 4th DCA 1998). 
We reverse the final summary judgment and remand this cause to 
the trial court for further proceedings on appellant's claims 
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against Brian Barry individually and Professional Pilot Services, Inc. 
 
  REVERSED and REMANDED. 
 
  WARNER, C.J., DELL and TAYLOR, JJ.,concur. 
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  FRANK, Chief Judge. 
 
    Our function when reviewing an order of dismissal entered 
pursuant to rule 1.140(b), Florida Rules of Civil Procedure, is 
confined to whether the trial court properly concluded that the 
complaint did not state a cause of action. In reaching that 
determination, we must take the pleaded facts as true and we are 
not concerned with the quality of the allegations or how they 
will ultimately be proved. Connolly v. Sebeco, Inc., 89 So.2d 482 
(Fla. 1956); Cook v. Sheriff of Collier County, 573 So.2d 406 
(Fla. 2d DCA 1991). The facts Cheryl Ann Troupe alleged in 
her pleading fail to state a cognizable claim and, hence, we 
affirm the trial court. 
 
    Joe Redner borrowed a large sum from Troupe evidenced by an 
unsecured promissory note. Troupe pledged the Redner note to the 
Central Bank of Tampa (Bank) as collateral to support loans to 
Cesar and Betty Rodriguez and to C.A.R. of Tampa, Inc. (the 
debtors). The hypothecation agreement between Troupe and the 
Bank, formalizing her transfer of the Redner note, provides, in 
part, that the 
 
  Bank shall have, but shall not be limited to, the 
  following rights, each of which may be exercised at 
  any time and from time to time, without notice to the 
  undersigned, . . . whether or not any of the 
  liabilities is due: . . . to enforce collection of 
  any of the Collateral by suit or otherwise, and 
  surrender, release, or exchange all or any part 
  thereof, or make any compromise or settlement it 
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  deems desirable with reference to any of the 
  Collateral. . . . 
 
    The debtors defaulted in their obligation to the Bank and, for 
reasons not detectable in the record, the Bank assigned to Redner 
the note he had executed in favor of Troupe which, as is noted 
above, she, in turn, had given the Bank as collateral for the 
debtors' loan. After Redner received the note from the Bank, he 
stopped payment on it. Troupe sued him for a declaration of her 
rights and for accelerated enforcement of the debt. Redner moved 
to dismiss the lawsuit based upon the Bank's unconditional 
assignment of the note to him. The trial court granted Redner's 
motion with prejudice. 
 
    Troupe asserts in her amended complaint that because the 
debtors' obligations to the Bank were satisfied by proceeds from 
a forced sale of the debtors' collateral she was left with an 
"equity of redemption" enforceable against Redner. We disagree. 
To foreclose upon a promissory note, the plaintiff must be the 
"holder" in order to be the real party in interest. Withers v. 
Sandlin, 36 Fla. 619, 18 So. 856 (1896); Laing v. Gainey 
Builders, Inc., 184 So.2d 897 (Fla. 1st DCA 1966). The "holder" 
is the 
Page 396 
"person who is in possession of a document of title or an 
instrument or an investment security drawn, issued or endorsed to 
him or to his order or to the bearer or in blank." § 671.201(20), 
Fla. Stat. (1993). Despite the attestation in Troupe's petition 
that "she is the holder of the [n]ote," the indisputable facts 
are that she assigned the note to the Bank, and the Bank, as 
holder, assigned the note to Redner. Once Troupe pledged the note 
to the Bank, legal title vested in the Bank. See, e.g., 
Travelers Ins. Co. v. Tallahassee Bank and Trust Co., 133 So.2d 463 
(Fla. 1st DCA 1961) (the effect of assignment of insurance policy 
as collateral is that legal title vests in assignee subject to 
insured's right of redemption by payment of the principal debt 
for which the policy serves as security), cert. denied, 138 So.2d 332 
(Fla. 1962). Troupe has no right to maintain an action on a note 
not in her possession. 
 
    Troupe may not be entirely without a remedy, however. If the 
proceeds from the note exceeded the obligation that the note was 
pledged to secure, Troupe may seek to enforce a right of 
redemption in the collateral. See § 679.506, Fla. Stat. (1993). 
Pursuant to Florida's Uniform Commercial Code, when default 
occurs the secured creditor, prior to disposing of the 
collateral, is required to notify the owner of collateral "of the 
time after which any private sale or other intended disposition 
is to be made." § 679.504(3), Fla. Stat. (1993). Assuming that 
Troupe did not receive reasonable notification of the conveyance 
to Redner, or renounce her right to such notice, she may have a 
cognizable claim against the Bank; she does not, however, have a 
claim against Redner, the subsequent assignee, who received the 
collateral free of all the owner's rights and interests in spite 
of a secured creditor's noncompliance with the Code. § 
679.504(4), Fla. Stat. (1993); see also, Dependable Ins. Co., 
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Inc. v. Landers, 421 So.2d 175 (Fla. 5th DCA 1982). 
 
    Affirmed. 
 
    PARKER and QUINCE, JJ., concur. 
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